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CHAIR HOKAMA: Council's Committee on Budget and Finance shall come to order. This is the
12th of October, 2004. This morning present are Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina,
Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla and Ms. Tavares. Absent is Ms. Johnson.
Members, this morning we are going to take up the subject of real property. We have it broken
down into four categories: circuit breaker under Item 22(2); real property classifications under
22(5); real property valuation under 22(3); and the fourth item this morning will be enforcement
of the real property tax ordinance under 22(4).
For those of you that plan to testify, please be aware there is construction going on. Please
speak clearly into the microphone, so we can get your testimony comments as clearly as
possible for the record. Those wishing to testify make yourself known to the staff. We have
broken it down by categories to kind of keep the focus on the subject matter by areas. Anyone
-? -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui .

October 12, 2004

testifying, we ask you to please come to the podium. State your name for the record. If you
are representing an organization to .please state that organization's name. You have three
minutes at which time the staff will inform you and then you will have up to one minute to
conclude.
I ask everyone, including the Members, to either turn your cell phone off or put it on a silent
mode. The Chair will try mitigate the amount of disturbance as much as possible to deal with
the ability for this Committee to conduct its business this morning. Saying that, Members, we'll
take up first Item 22(2), which is the circuit breaker subject. And this morning, the first person
to testify is Mr. Buck Joiner.
.• •BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY• ••

MR. JOINER: Good morning, Council Members. I'm Buck Joiner speaking as an individual.
Decades ago, 'ohanas were declared often a, a good and necessary part of a property. There
are many laws and there are rules and ordinances that were written to govern 'ohanas. This
Council, in its former implementations, agreed and approved 'ohana dwellings; Planning
approved them; Land Use and Codes approved them; Public Works approves them; Water
approved them; Finance approved them. They were fine.
On September 6, 2002, Corporation Counsel changed the law and they made 'ohanas illegal
for the purposes of the property tax circuit breaker. This action was immoral, illegal and just
flat evil. For this body to have ignored that situation for 25 months is, in my opinion, mean
beyond measure. The hardships that this has placed on homeowners at the bottom is terrible.
If the, the question then arises as a result of the Corp. Counsel determination, if the property
owner can't pay the tax for the 'ohana and the half of the property is then Corp. Counsel going
to foreclose on half of the property in the 'ohana? That is an obvious impossibility and
therefore violates the intent of the circuit breaker, the will of the people and the will of the
Council.
My harsh words may offend some of you, but it is nothing more than a whisper compared to
the hurricane of pain that you have visited on the poorest, the weakest and the least able of
our property owners. I ask you to pass this measure that corrects that defect and make it be
the effective day September 7,2002.
The interpretation by the Corporation Counsel was wrong. It was not the intent of the former
County Council. It is not the intent of this County Council. And by not making it effective
September 7, 2002, it leaves the County open to a class-action lawsuit, which I would not like
to see.
Therefore in conclusion, I would like to speak in favor of you passing this modification, which is
a clarification, not a correction to its original stature for the property tax circuit breaker. Thank
you.

-~

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 12, 2004

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Joiner. Members, any questions for Mr. Joiner this
morning? Okay. Thank you very much. Next, we have Ms. Mary Murphy.
MS. MURPHY: Good morning. My name is Mary Murphy, and I'm here to talk about the circuit
breaker here. First, I'd like to say, hallelujah, finally, finally something is being done about this.
You know, I've been here, if you recall, last year I was testifying about this over and over
again, and I felt like a broken record and nothing was being done.
So, I would really like to thank Councilmember Carroll for his introduction of this amendment to
the bill. I really appreciate it. It's been two years, two years since Corporation Counsel came
up with that interpretation. And like I said, a year and finally we're seeing some action here.
What upset me the most, because I do receive the circuit breaker, was that based on that
interpretation there's not one word, nothing, zippo about excluding half the land from credit,
nothing. It spoke only about, in our interpretation, 'ohana units. I've got 2.65 acres. I don't
rent to my tenants 1.3 acres; they don't use the land; they don't maintain the land; they have
nothing to do with the land. And so that's what's upset me the most. And what's been
happening the last two years is definitely not the way the circuit breaker was intended to be
used, definitely not.
And I recall last year Keith Regan made the statement that well, you know, the taxes, property
taxes are spiraling out of control, but you know we've got the circuit breaker in place; that will
take care of the people. But the fact is it didn't the last two years. It was gutted; it wasn't there
to protect those people.
So, I would strongly urge you to, if you could possibly today, vote this out of Committee. This
is simple, this is so simple. You have four items on your agenda. Those are the ones the
... (inaudible) . .. you know, that you need to discuss, but this circuit breaker it needs to be
corrected now.
It's been two years and over a year since we've been testifying about this. I would really like to
see it voted on and passed out of Committee today, so you can start your first and second
reading at the full Council. And by the way, this Thursday in two days, I do have an appeal in
front of the Real Property Tax Board about this specific item, so it will be interesting to see
what they decide.
And so, I thank you again and I, and I would like to again see this voted out, and then on a little
bit separate note with the other items: I fully support COMET and, and I hope that you can
work with their, their drafters ... (inaudible) ... Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Murphy this morning, Members? If not, thank
you very much. Next, we have Mr. Morrow Bagda.
MR. BAGDA: Hey, good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the Council and the rest of the people
that are here listening and participating. My name is Morrow Bagda; my residence is in Kuau.
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I, I have been, I am and have been a member of the COMET organization since its inception
many years ago. I'm talking today on BF 22(2) and I want to make sure that you know which
of those 22(2)s I'm gonna support.
I'm supporting the one that was dated April 21, correspondence from Bob Carroll or
Robert Carroll, April 21, 2004. That's a bill for an ordinance amending Section 3.48, and
essentially what it does is define what a homeowner is or what a homeowner should be or
what a homeowner would be taxed for.
Essentially, excuse me, essentially it says that a homeowner, any piece of land that he owns
and is granted a homeowner exemption, which will include a building, another buifding, garage,
a fence, concrete or whatever else is part of that homeowner's exemption. If he has an 'ohana
unit that's part of the homeowner's exemption. That's the part that Bob Carroll put together;
it's easily read.
And the other section here, correspondence dated October 6 from the Committee Chair I am
opposed to, totally opposed to. So, you know what I'm talking about. I hope you do anyway
by now. I am in favor of the part that Bob Carroll put together for this organization. And I want
to give Bob a huge pat on the back for what he did and what he's going to do for the rest of us.
So, I'm going to say, let's get this done on first reading and not dally around on such an
important matter. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, mister. .. any questions for Mr. Bagda this morning, Members? Okay.
Thank you. Next, we have Mr. Bruce Erfer. I just seen him. Mr. Erfer, are you here?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He's somewhere in the building.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there anyone else that would like to testify on Item 22(2)? Please make
yourself known if any opportunity presents. Yes, Mr. Fisher? If you do you need to come to
the-MR. FISHER: ... (inaudible) ... piece of paper. I guess it didn't work. My name is Tony Fisher. I live
in Kihei. I also would like to speak in favor of Councilmember Robert Carroll's proposal to put
the circuit breaker back in place. I've only got a couple of comments.
I've went back and did some research and found that the provision that is in the letter from
Corporate Counsel dealing with--this is 3.48.450(B)(2)--it's just plain wrong. That deals with
having, have, a homeowner having two pieces of property. It does not deal with two pieces of
property on one or two homes on one piece of property. That's the way it reads. I went back
and looked it up in the County Code, found my way through the law library and all that kind of
thing to go actually look it up and then found of course it was on the internet, and so that's just
plain wrong.
Secondly, is my understanding that Maui County Code does not allow for the Real Property
Tax Division to unilaterally, without County Council approval, to set property tax rates. Thus
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BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 12, 2004

interpretation cannot be enforced without County Council approval. That's the way that I read
the code, and yet as I understand it and I'm not an expert although I have looked at this thing
in some considerable detail.
This is the document. I went down to the Maui Mall and got a copy of the circuit breaker credit
including the piece of paper you make out. This piece of paper is dated July 20, 2004. That's
almost two years after this thing, the letter went out from, from the Corporate Counsel. There
is not one word on either one of these pieces of paper that suggests that you get gigged
because you got an 'ohana on your property.
Two years it takes to go and do this. I think that's unconscionable. I had a friend go down and
apply, happens to be a lady that works on my teeth. And she said two things that were, that
really troubled her. She said, number one, nobody told me that I had this problem, that if
because she said she does have an 'ohana, and she said, number two, she was told that I had
to get my paper work in by the 30th of September because that's when it expired. This was two
weeks ago.
And I sat in this room when you all passed a piece of legislation or ordinance or law or
whatever that said you were extending that to the 31 st of December. So, we're behind in
getting things into the hands of the taxpayers, and I think we need to go correct that pretty
quickly. Somebody needs to go lean on the Finance Department and the Property Tax people,
because these people, these documents are out of date. If you're really going to do this it
ought to be in that, when you pick up these pieces of paper it ought have that information in it.
My final comment is approval of the Robert Carroll amendment should not be delayed a
moment longer. I think this is just an absolutely wonderful thing-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. FISHER: --and I talked to a number of people about. . .I got a AARP driver safety program class
in Lahaina last year. There was a lady there that said she is able to keep her house because
of the fact that she is able to use the circuit breaker. Because she has one of those peculiar
sets of circumstances where she has a fairly low income but a fairly expensive piece of
property. And I thank you for your help and vote for Mr. Carroll's amendment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Fisher. Questions for Mr. Fisher? Seeing none, thank you very
much for your comments this morning. Oh, Tony, when you have the opportunity, I need you
to take care, take care of the paperwork for the testimony portion with the staff, please. Thank
you.
MR. FISHER: Okay.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

- R-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We, the Chair at this time will ask one last time, anyone else wishing t(
speak on this subject matter? Okay. Hearing none, the Chair will close testimony on thi~
portion of the oral testimony, and we shall discuss Item 22(2).
Members, you have various communications One, of course, is Mr. Carroll's, date(
April 21, 2004, which his proposal is to include the principal home, all other buildings
structures and improvements located on the parcel. And the Chair felt that was one end of thl
spectrum.
What I had asked Corporation Counsel to do, is to draft another proposal so that we can, I cal
frame the discussion this morning--which is dated October 6, our draft, which shows the othe
end of the spectrum, whereby the homeowner benefits and circuit breaker shall.be provided fo
that such improvements and that no other portion of the property may be used as a rental 0
other business purposes. So, that's the other end of the spectrum for the discussion. Anl
where we end up will be on the majority of this Committee.
This morning, I'd like to ask Mr. Carroll if he'd like to share any comments on his
before the Committee.

propos~

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair Hokama. I think testifiers have pretty we
described what we have before us today, but I'd like to go over it again.
The addition that I have reads: and shall include, one, the entire tax map key parcel th
property is located on; the principal home of the homeowner located on such a parcel; and a
other buildings, structures, fences and improvements located on such parcels. This woul,
include 'ohana units attached or unattached, rented, vacant or used by a family member.
A lot of our lower,.income people and a lot of people that have ...that would really need th
protection of the circuit breaker they do rent out their 'ohana unit. For some of them that's th
only money they receive. To take that away would hurt the people that we want to protect th
most.
This is written and designed for our long-term homeowners, the people that have lived here f(
a long time or people that even haven't lived here for a long time, but have low incomes an
are dependent on monies received either from attached or unattached 'ohana.
To take out this portion would really, I feel, be a real disservice to our community. There ar
concerns that I've heard that we're going to be helping perhaps someone in the higher incom
levels, the richer people that manage to tweak their adjusted gross income in order to try tc
what we call, beat the system. And I will say, there are people out there that probably will d
that. There's always someone, a poor conscience and a poor ethics that will look for a way t
try to cheat his neighbor. And that's what it does, it's cheating your neighbor. But this is not
reason to make the rest of the people that we really need to protect and serve by not passin
this bill.
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This was thought of for a long time. I worked with many people in the community, COMET
included, with our staff, with our legal department, and I feel this is truly what we need to get
some equity and protection for the people out there again that we need to work with and help
the most. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll, for your comments. Members, the Chair will allow each of
you to either provide comment or ask questions. Mr. Kane, any comments at this time or
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chairman. The only comment I have is based on a
testimony that was given earlier. And I wish that that testimony was consistent with what was
written by that same testifier in the paper. And the consistency would have been that as a
body we acted as a body or failed to act as a body. Unfortunately that person wrote in the
paper and singled out individual Council Members as being responsible. for this unfortunate
situation.
And so I'm glad that we're on record and I'm glad that, that person, I think, represented more
accurately what the situation is in his testimony this morning. Some may take things
personally. I'm not going to take it personal but I'm glad that in front of the public on record
that person made it clear that this body is looking at something now that can correct a situation
or make an adjustment to a situation that is unfortunate. And perhaps that person would
reconsider, in the future, attacking individuals and understanding that, that, in my opinion, was
wrong.
Because it's not. .. this body is a legislative body and anything official that occurs or doesn't
occur is a result of actions of a body and not of individuals by themselves. Those are my
comments, Chair, and I want to thank Mr. Carroll as well as yourself for putting options on the
table for us to consider this morning. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson, any question or comments please?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I have a question of Councilmember Carroll and this would be
in regard to some of the activities that currently are under discussion. Because I know we've
had a lot of people that take the homeowner exemption, but they're not really living in the
home for the required period of time, and how he would address that?
And then the other situation would be when people have not filed like their GET tax licenses.
Is there any provision or would he consider any provision in his offering that would actually,
you know, treat those people differently that are complying with the law than those people that
are not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, would you agree to respond?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Actually, this ordinance really isn't the place to
address the concerns, which are very valid. But where we are determining whether a person
-8 -
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is a full-time resident and it's over six months of the year and then they file their, their tax if
they are going to claim a homeowner's exemption.
This is something that Department of Finance needs to address, not just for this, but for all of
Maui and for all of our homeowners if they are complying to the law. This is not really the
place to, to address that, I believe. I think that is something that we need to address on a far
broader scope than this bill that we have today. And I'm sorry. Does that answer?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Cnair, if I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: What, what I was thinking and perhaps, you know, because this is
something that you, you know, the body might consider is that we include a provision in this
that states that the homeowner exemption would be applied subject; you know, to the fact that
the person is in compliance with the law. That somehow, you know, if you're violating the law
on whatever front that you would still be subject to the granting of that homeowner exemption
with the provision that you were complying with all our other applicable laws.
Because that would be my principal concern is that the honest person, you know, who is doing
everything that they can, you know, always seems to then later on when we find that people
are driving trucks through these loopholes. They're always the people that lose, so what I
would prefer to perhaps have the numbers look at some provision that they actually might have
a revocation of their homeowner's exemption or have some appeal mechanism that if they're
found to be conducting illegal activity on their premises or, you know, they're not legally
entitled to the exemption that there be recourse.
Because later on I'd hate to have the people who are granted this exemption then be subjected
to criticism just for the few people that may try to really circumvent the law. So, that would be
a suggestion and it's something that I think might be able to be addressed in this forum. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson, the Chair will state, at this time, that one way to do it,
again, is to provide additional definitions under this portion of the, of the code, which is part of
this specific subject matter at this time, under the circuit breaker program. Also, we can ask, at
this time I'll ask the Real Property Division of Department of Finance. Either the Director can
respond or if the Real Property Administrator would like to give comment regarding the
comments provided by Ms. Johnson and Mr. Carroll. Since it is you people who will be
administering and enforcing the program. Director.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Division Administrator Mr. Lance Okumura is available in
the audience for a resource. But I would just like to say that both the comments of Mr. Carroll
and Ms. Johnson are well taken, and further encapsulate the difficulties that the department
faces in terms of insuring equitable and fair enforcement of the real property tax issues here on
MauL
-9-
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Ultimately it becomes a matter of personnel and time available to be able to fully enforce all of
the provisions that are required to ensure the homeowner's exemption is not unfairly utilized or
for people to ensure that they are adequately protected under the homeowners or that they are
not unjustly utilizing it for their own benefit at the expense of their neighbor.
So, I would leave it with that. If any of the members have any specific comments on the
technical, operational aspect of the homeowner's process I'll leave it open and available for Mr.
Okumura to respond. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Okumura, are you open to providing comment this morning to the Committee?
Now to help you frame your response, Mr. Okumura, I'd like you to view it in the context of the
proposal by Mr. Carroll in his revised language under the homeowner property of the bill, and
whether or not you believe this opens the door to increased levels of potential abuse of the
circuitbreaker program.
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: As far as enforcement of this ordinance -- there's two different ordinances -- we will
do whatever is adopted by this Council. As far as abuse with home exemption, are you-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. OKUMURA: --well, we are going to introduce, we are going to introduce-CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (inaudible) ... the circuit breaker.
AUDIENCE: We can't hear you.
MR. OKUMURA: Is this on? Oh, okay. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. OKUMURA: We are going to introduce, exemption, home exemption, a bill. We'll not introduce,
we're going to recommend to the Council to consider to, for enforcement purposes of the home
exemption. Now it's becoming, you know, very complicated. We were talking about circuit
breaker but then we are alluding to home exemption. I don't really-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're geared to the circuit breaker at this time.
MR. OKUMURA: Oh, okay. Yeah. I see no problem with it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson, you have a question for Mr. Okumura?
- 10-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 12, 2004

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And because we're talking about the circuit breaker, which of
course is not for people that live off island. What, what my concern, both, I guess, in how I
would basically state it was in regard to homeowner but in this context with circuit breaker.
What do you currently, Lance, let's say that somebody is caught falsifying information or let's
say that they're, they're really not in compliance on other levels with what's going on in their
property. Maybe they have constructed illegal dwellings or other things that are non-permitted
dwellings. How do you deal with that when you actually go, do you go out, do you do it by
complaint? Or is there any penalty that's applicable when somebody is really guilty of some
type of violation or infraction?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: The law allows real property tax for an exempt..., in situations where a dwelling has
been constructed and we have not been accessing it. We can go, we can go back under the
omitted property and make a determination as far as how far back that, that structure was
completed and back-tax them. Otherwise there's a current, we can go back current plus four
years for back property tax purposes, also.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Is there any penalty or any kind of downside for people that do that
other than just paying the back tax? Like is there interest? Are there other penalty charges
that you impose?
MR. OKUMURA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That, that would be one area then, Mr. Chair, that I would
definitely consider including. And the, the other, I guess, the other issue, Lance, would be that
when we're looking at this whole piece of legislation and the, the impact. Are you currently
able to give us the actual financial impact if we were to pass the piece of legislation as
proposed by Councilmember Carroll? What kind of revenue are we talking about and then
compare that perhaps to Mr. Hokama's?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: If, if we were to allow the circuit breaker to be applied to the total property
irregardless of ownership or amount of, number of buildings, there's approximately 194 circuit
breaker applicants would be affected. Approximately $181,000 in credit would be allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, all right.
latitude, Mr. Chair. Thank you.

Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. The Chair recognize-MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --excuse me, Director Young?
MR. YOUNG: May I just add a bit of clarification to that. That statistic would only, I believe, would·
only apply to the current applicants of circuit breakers, would only apply to the current
applicants of circuit breakers. There is no way for the department to ascertain whether that if
you were to extend this credit broadly how many other properties within Maui County would be,
would applicants would quality for the circuit breaker. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Director Young. Before I recognize Mr. Mateo for
his opportunity I will share with the Committee Maui County Code 3.48.085: any person
convicted of any misdemeanor under this chapter, which is the real property portion shall be
fined not more than $1,000 or imprisoned for not more than one year or both, but you must be
convicted of the misdemeanor and no fine shall be suspended. That is existing law.
Mr. Mateo, any questions or comments on this area at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Chairman. I guess you had, you had answered
the question I was going to ask. Thank you very much. However, your review of the
homeowners ... this is all complaint-driven, right? You actually go out and inspect or, or follow
up only when you get complaints?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: Yeah. That, that also when there's an address change, mailing, you know,
ownership change, we verify those home exemptions.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So and I was ... actually, what I'm kind of looking at is your
department really, one, does not have the personnel to really stay on top of all of the
applications in so far as all you're getting is the submission from the homeowner applying for
the credit itself. And you're kind of accepting it at face value that what they've submitted is
correct and appropriate and therefore you are, if you quality then you get the credit. There is
nothing else~that goes beyond that in substantiating the fact that what they've identified on this
property is in fact what they said they're using it for.
So in, I'm, I'm kind of hoping that as you referenced earlier was your submission to the body
for, that you'll be doing will be inclusive of the enforcement process, because the ordinances
by itself without enforcement is kind of like just ordinances with a dead end. Because nobody
is there to actually implement and enforce the requirements on the ordinances.
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So I'm kind of hoping that what you'll be submitting to this body will be inclusive of the
enforcement processes that your department needs to actually see that this is run in
accordance to your original intent. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. I'd just like to, I have a question for the
department. I just wanted to preface my question first by, you know, thanking you and
Mr. Carroll for this consideration today. I'm still in the process of accessing the pros and cons
of this matter.
I think it's important that we hear from the people who work with this very complex system
everyday and that's our Real Property Tax Division. And I think we as a body and the general
public all need to be made aware of who benefits and who will be shortchanged from any types
of considerations that we're looking at today. And you know my whole thing is I'm hoping for a
win/win situation through all of this.
But I think that this general public education is important because any time you tinker with a
complex system like this we need to all be made aware that there will be ramifications as well
as benefits. And the question is, to whom? Now my question for the department is, if memory
serves me correctly, maybe Mr. Chairman you can help on this. We did give an additional
position for the, the division in terms of, yes, enforcement and regularly capturing
some ... (inaudible) ... out there. Can you update us on how this position has been used,
where we're at and has it helped and do you foresee any additional requests for positions
within the division?
MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chair, Members, thank you. Mr. Molina, that position-CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, Director Young, let me just first say that I will allow you to respond to this
question, but if we continue to move toward questions regarding what the Chair views as
enforcement then I will ask you to defer your comments till we reach that portion of the
agenda. We are on the circuit breaker credit, its definition and how we will make any
adjustments by this Committee. So, Director Young, you may respond to the question at this
time.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I will be brief, then. That position that you are referring to
Mr. Molina is for a compliance officer position, and yes, we are in the process of moving
through the recruitment process. It is currently with the Department of Personnel Services so
a formal recruiting in the public has not begun.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Young. Thank you, Chairman, for that leeway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Nishiki?
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Lance, with the new language and the existing way in which we're now
assessing, I heard someone mention that there is about a $200,000, will be a $200,000 deficit.
Is that a true statement based on the applicants that we now give the circuit breaker credit to?
Department?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Nishiki, just to reiterate, that was based on the current applicants for the circuit
breaker that we have in existence right now-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
MR. OKUMURA: --if this law was to be enacted-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. OKUMURA: --based on the review of those current applicants it would result in an additional
credit of about 200,000. That would be, for lack of a better term, yes, it would be considered a
shortfall to the County for about 200,000. Mr. Okumura's statistics indicate that it will be
approximately 182,000 actually, and that's only based on the current circuit breaker applicants.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Now, you understand the language that is now being proposed by this
new ordinance. And, and I think the question was asked, how many more would you see
coming in? Is there now more reason why we'd see more people applying if they knew that
this language was changed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Young?
MR. YOUNG: Well, in regards to the circuit breaker aspect there is not a way for the department to
determine who WOUld, if there are parcels or applicants, potential applicants out there that are
currently not circuit breaker applicants, to ascertain whether or not they will be in fact be
qualified for a circuit breaker if it was, say, applied to their entire property. Because the circuit
breaker is based on the Federal AGI tax income statement of their income, so we don't, the
Real Property Tax Division, the Finance Department does not know the AGI for residents,
homeowners, Maui County that are not, that have not applied for the circuit breaker.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Finally, in looking at how one uses that property now that would
include 'ohanas. Is there any question in there where you ask whether that 'ohana is used as
a vacation rental or a long term if now this were to occur?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair. We don't make a determination as to whether it's short term, or we don't
make a determination whether it's short term or long term. Or whether it's rented or even, you
know, occupied by relatives or family.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Would you have a concern? Because now this person may be doing it short
term, so therefore his category on how that parcel or home is to be taxed would be big time. If
it was short term they would be charged hotel room tax rate. If it is long term then they'd be .
taxed on a residential rate.
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. OKUMURA: We're doing that for condominiums, this is not a condominium. We're dealing with
residential properties, so it's zoning. It's based on zoning ... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: So, the only way to tell you, Lance, I'm doing this on, they're honest, like
people say they want people to be honest. If they were doing that on a short-term basis,
wouldn't that tax rate change compared to on a 'ohana? You understand, Lance?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, do you have a response to Mr. Nishiki's question?
MR. YOUNG: I'll respond. Mr. Nishiki I believe your comments, in my opinion, are accurate in that
the department would be faced, this, effective this ordinance could allow for such an instance,
yes, because right now the department has no real way of ascertaining that the 'ohanas, that
the actual physical use of the 'ohanas, whether they be a rental property, long-term rental or
used for, say, an extended household member or, as you put it, as a short-term vacation
rental.
Mr. Okumura has pointed out that in the instance if there was a way or if the department is
aware of it being used as a short-term vacation rental then we would seek to tax it at the higher
hotel rate. But the application of this particular ordinance would indicate to me that we would
be giving them the homeowner's exemption in either case regardless of the actual use of
the ... (CHANGE TAPE) ...
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Is that a concern? Should that be a concern?
MR. YOUNG: As, as the Finance Director and speaking on behalf of the department I would say
personally, yes, it would be a concern. Whether or not the department has the capabilities to
investigate and enforce any infractions would be an operational concern that I would be tasked
with, and our department and our Real Property Tax Division would have to undertake to
support whatever actions the Council may imply.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And I, and I guess, Mr. Chairman, if that were to be a fact that they were
using it for short term would there be an impact then on how Property Tax looks at, is looking
at this property? " .(inaudible) ... this circuit breaker, I'm just asking because I don't know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think what I'm listening in the discussion between the questions and the
response, Mr. Nishiki and Members of the Committee, the department brought up zoning. In
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zoning we classify land in categories like residential. Homeowners is not a zoning category; it
is a classification within Real Property, which is, of course, then related to the homeowner's
classification, zoning category.
So, if we're going to make adjustments to your concern about short-term rentals, one, it is
already a non-permitted use in the code under residential. Okay. So that's a zoning violation.
If we're concerned about whether or not people are paying their fair amount of real property
taxes in their classification, I would say then we need to work on improving the definition and
language in the appropriate subsections of the code regarding to real property tax in. the
homeowner's category.
Okay. Because the difference we need to make sure we continue to differentiate, Members, is
that the short-term person who's looking at the, the perspective person who is buying a one
residential property more than likely wi" outbid a person who wants it for residential use versus
a short-term business use. And which I consider one of the causes of driving valuation up,
because you're trying to use residential property for business which was never the intent of this
category.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Got it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontani"a?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I was going ask you the question in regards
to your proposal, and I think you just answered it through that last sentence that you gave
Mr. Nishiki. In regards to the proposal and this is a question for the Finance Director. What
would be the shortfalls, if any, if we went with the proposals where 'ohanas and business-type
transactions are excluded?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chair, could I ask Mr. Okumura to respond on the specifics statistics of that
analysis?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair. Mr. Pontani"a, could you rephrase that question again?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I'm looking at Riki's proposal in regards to: including a"
improvements provided that no portion of the property shall be used as a rental or other
business purposes. That's the proposal that our Chair has given us as one of the, one of the
two, anyway, that we should be looking at.
MR. OKUMURA: You want to know the effects?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
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MR. OKUMURA: We would, we would not know at this pOint in time which ones are rented or used
for commercial purposes to, to allow us to give a estimate.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
Finance Director for response?

Can we have that question in writing posed to the

CHAIR HOKAMA: We can put in a written request for additional comment if they have.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you and the other question that I have is for Corporation
Counsel: you know, you drafted both proposals. Do you have comments on either of them or
both of them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, any comments to Mr. Pontanilla's question?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: Mr. Chair, I guess the only comment that I had was something that our
office had raised to the Chair at the time that we were asked to review his proposed bill. And
that is, is that we, we needed some clarification on the intent of this bill, because as it's written
it's unclear whether the circuit breaker, with the addition of this new language, whether the
circuit breaker would not apply at all or would it apply only to a portion of the property?
So and that, my understanding is that, that issue would be flushed out at the Committee level,
you know, which, which way, which way the Committee wanted to go on that one. But that
was the question that had come up when we reviewed this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Looking at both boards it seems that we
looking at the entire parcels and the difference now is that we looking at is the including and
not including 'ohanas as well as business entities being done on the property, so. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. thank you. If, I'll let Ms. Tavares have her opportunity first before the Chair
gives comment. Ms. Tavares, any questions or comments regarding this area of the agenda?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Just a question. When we do the budget and we do the projections
for real property tax, I think we do also note what the circuit breaker adjustment might be for
the next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can anyone tell us what that number is in this year's budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Real Property, do you have that information?
MR. YOUNG:

Ms., Ms. Tavares I don't know the specific dollar amounts but is approximately

330,000.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay and I thought it was more than that, but 330,000 is what we as
a Council put in the budget as an allotment for or an allowance for what might be claimed
under the circuit breaker. So I don't have a problem with the circuit breaker business and the
loss revenues.
I think we should be focusing on how are we helping the people that need help. That's what
this is about. So, we look at these two bills and say, which one or a modified version of one or
both of them. Is it going to help the people that we need to give some assistance to? That's
the question here.
And if it means reduced revenue, well, heaven sakes, we'll do it with this, with the escalating
valuations we're certainly not seeing a decrease in real property tax revenues. So, you know, I
think we should be focused on that part of it.
I'm then try to ... Onaudible) ... in my mind what the difference, the major... because of the
difference between the two bills, the proposed by Mr. Carroll and the one proposed by the
Chair. And I get a little bit leery about allowing everything, because it started out being to allow
'ohanas. And how would this apply or not apply -- Mr. Carroll's bill I'm speaking of -- to
someone whose property included, is this only in the residential classification that this could be
used? Or can this be used in the Ag classification? It can, right?
So, homeowner's exemption in Ag classification, if that person's Ag classification includes a
farm and they have their regular residence; they also have maybe an 'ohana or a farm
dwelling; and they have the farm. Now let's say it's a very successful farm, if we adopt
Mr. Carroll's you can say, well, the three percent of the circuit breaker is going to take care of
that. However, a lot of businesses, you know, run under separate entities. So, that farm could
be a separate entity and not show up on the person, the farmer's personal income tax.
So, I think that we have a situation that got a little blown into one direction or another, and I
hate to say that we should be making our laws, so that we're going to capture the people who
are looking for the loopholes. You know, I'd like to believe that people are the other way, that
they will be honest and take advantage of those things meant to help people that need to be
helped. But I think like it's pOinted out there's always going to be someone who will look for
the loophole.
So, Mr. Chair, I'm not quite sure, even with yours, that no portion of the property shall be used
as a rental or for other business purposes. You know, I'd really like to see something in
between these two and getting back to the fact where the 'ohanas were the focus, the focal
pOint of the, the whole issue here. If we could somehow get the 'ohanas, whether they're
rented or not, let the 'ohana units be part of the, of the bill but not the other business purposes.
'Cause I, I don't know that much about individual businesses, but I, the little that I do know
gives me, is a little bit leery. Because you can have, you know, like I pointed out, you can
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have an individual farm that's under a different corporation from the
personal farmer's income.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you and what I recall, Members, from
talking to Members that sat on
Councils in the '70s, '80s. The 'ohana was good for residential
property, residentially zoned
property, the intent. And at that time, the argument was on the
supply-and-demand side that
the County did not have enough sufficient zoned lands to meet
the demands, so because we
continue to keep supply very limited it continued to drove valuat
ion at that time high and
expensive to diminish opportunities for home ownership. Was
good for the residential
category, not all categories or other categories. Okay.
And then Councils, other Councils later provide zoning for larger
parcels, the Maui Lani's and
what not, but has that helped bring down the cost of home
ownership opportunities?
Obviously in this climate it has not. Because we know developers
have only built so much at a
time to maintain their margins, and while we have increased the amou
nt of zoned property that
can be used for home ownership again, we haven't seen the benef
icial effects of addressing
the supply side.
I will tell you that in consideration of some of the comments, yes,
because Ag is currently at
4.93, the rate per thousand, and if you want to give that whole parce
l the homeowner's and the
circuit breaker benefits then that will be dropped to the 3.55 rate.
And so, in my proposal to you to set one parameter of the discus
sion that would address it,
because no other areas would be permitted within the parcel. Okay.
Obviously, there's--I've
heard not support for that, but I bring that up as one strong end of
the spectrum of discussion.
Mr. Carroll brings out the full spec ... , the other end of the full spectr
um on the opposite end. I
believe we need to look at something in the middle or something
that, because I have my
concerns regarding all other building structures, fences and impro
vements located on the
parcel. Okay. Because under Agriculture zone, people, they allow
only one other structure
and it must be a farm-related structure. Not another house.
Okay. I think that Mr. Carroll and when I heard his opening comm
ents he was correct, it was
geared for the 'ohanas for family members. That was the intent
decades ago, to address the
need of the family members and that's why we, 'ohana that's why
the word "'ohana" was used
in the creation of this proposal. 'Cause it was used for the family,
first was for the family.
What I will, what I will also share with you, Members, is that I think
Ms. Tavares brought up
good comments, the impact and what we're trying to accomplish.
The homeowner's category
currently and first let me just share under the current circuit break
er program for the year as by
the certified tax rules, the circuit breaker tax credit estimate was
about $490,000. Okay. Now
whether or not that should make a difference in this current enviro
nment, you know, each of us
need to make a decision. But the homeowner's category of real
property generates before the
County's Fiscal Year 2005 budget under General Funds equates
to less than 10 percent from
the homeowner's category.
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Okay. So, obviously you know that for real property it's the other categories that make up the
lion share of revenue. This share is approximately $19 million from homeowner's category for
revenue County wide.
So, I just share this information so you can help make better decisions on what you would like
to do to improve this area. We'll start the next round. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair, and thank you that my Council Members for
coming up with many different ideas and points of view. A lot of the things, however, that my
fellow Members have brought up, especially the concerns about enforcement and how we're
going to go about it. If I have an 'ohana unit and I rent it out or not, but there's no way I'm ever
going to put in for the circuit breaker. The enforcement should be the same as for somebody
putting in for the circuit breaker, as the Chair said earlier, that's something we need to address
not in this particular ordinance. That has to be that covers everything and I don't feel that this
is a place to address that.
Enforcement is something that we have out there and we have current laws and regulations on
the books that we need to address and see if they need to be changed or altered or simply that
we need more enforcement to bring people into compliance. There's a lot of concern about
people taking advantage, which I said the first time I spoke, yes there is going to be a lot of
concern about, as the Chair brought up, about farm dwellings, people taking advantage over
there. Other people finding other ways to hide their income by different methods, and that is
going to be with us no matter how this bill leaves this Committee or if it leaves it. If it does
leave this Committee no matter what condition it leaves under we are still going to have those
concerns out there, because you can't get away from it. Not with this ordinance, it's not going
to happen.
We've had those problems for, ever since income tax was first brought up in this Country and
property tax. And to try to address it in what we're talking about today I don't think it's the
appropriate place and the appropriate venue. I would hope that if we have concerns that can
be addressed in this ordinance, as the Chair said, mostly we're concerned about 'ohana
dwellings whether they be rented or not, and that's what I was concerned about the most.
The reason we have that where the wording inside there was just to protect us from having
another opinion from Corporation Counsel that well, you know, the fence is over there
improvement, so we're going to tax that area at the regular rate for a percentage of the
property or half the property. It was trying to make it so we don't end up in the same place we
are now today trying to correct what we're trying to correct that happened two years ago, and
that is why that wording is inside there.
There is no way that we are going to craft an ordinance out of here that is going to address
every concern and is going to be able to block every loophole and prevent every abuse. Some
things we can do, yes. What I have before you today was the best that we could come up
with. The concerns that everyone has brought up, including the Chair, I believe are things
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mainly with enforcement, and that we need to bring up with out Finance Department and in
other places in our County Code. And I hope that we can do that when we go into budget.
One of my biggest concerns today is that -- correct me if I'm wrong -- but if we do not pass this,
this year nobody is going to be able to have the benefit of this 'cause they won't be able to
apply and fit under it. So we really need to, we really need to take some action.
It is always tempting to try to add something to any piece of legislation that we have. I would
hope that, at the very least, if changes are proposed in here and of course my hope is that this
will pass out as it sits before the Council Members today. But if there are changes they will be
not changes that I have heard proposed today. The changes I've heard proposed today
should be overall for everything not just for what is covered in this ordinance, and I think it's a
much broader scope that we have to look at. I would hope that if there are any changes there
would be specific to what this ordinance is trying to address and it is making it even better to
protect the people that we really want to protect. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Mr. Kane, any further questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. To the Finance Director. Mr. Director, would
you say that the proposal by Mr. Carroll accurately reflects the practice of the department and
the County prior to the change that was made back in 2002?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. YOUNG: From what I understand, prior to 2002, the entire property was exempted. That is
correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So what we have before us proposal Mr. Carroll would be accurate in
how we practiced our, how we applied the, the ordinance that sits before us. Without this
language being in there it was applied accurately to what's being described or added in by
Mr. Carroll?
MR. YOUNG: In my opinion, I would say so, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Mr. Chair, my, my final comments before your recommendation, if
you'll have one this morning specific to this item, would be along the same lines as
Mr. Carroll's comments. I believe that it would be fair for this body to consider, in light of no
legislative action was taken to provide for a change in practice, that this body consider passing
out this legislation as, as written and that we take this on a two-step or even more-step
process to try and refine the overall approach to our challenges.
Obviously, it's very complex the word was used multiple times. And J think everybody here
knows how, how difficult it is because of human nature's drive towards path of least resistance
in trying to get away with something. Just it is what it is.
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I think what Mr. Carroll has put forward provides this body and the public something that
they've relied on for a very long period of time. And that we as a body need to take the next
step in viewing the challenges of enforcement and have that discussion which you've listed
here. And if it's not going to appropriate for us to get into some of the details or any type of
action today I think that's no problem because it is a big issue.
But I think what Mr. Carroll brings forward is something that the public has relied on. And it's
consistent according to the director and the department who has applied this ordinance for the
time that it has since its inception. And I think that's all the public is asking for that they have
consistency in application of law. And I think what the language in this proposal does is more
clearly define what the existing practice has been.
And it's not to take away the merits of any other proposal, Mr. Chair, 'cause I think those also
bring to light the importance of people understanding that 'ohana doesn't mean rental property
make money. But I think we need to take that on at, at another juncture and deal with it on a
broader scale. So. Mr. Chair. those are my comments and I'll be waiting your recommendation
and I look forward to hearing the comments of the other Members. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My question would be to the Administration, because I know you've
been on an educational bent, so that you're taking the information about circuit breaker to the
general public. Can you give us some idea of what the response has been, you know, for
particularly those individuals that have stated previously they were unaware of circuit breaker?
Do you feel you're going to get twice as many applications or what is your sense?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, do you have a comment. please?
MR. YOUNG: The Department of Finance and the Real Property Tax Division has undertaken a
series of, what we've termed, community blitzes to go into various community organizations,
primarily targeted at seniors to inform them about the circuit breaker.
Prior to the start of the community blitzes, the rural circuit breaker applicants was somewhere
around 665, Mr. Okumura? The, for the last' three maybe four months the department has
been going around to these, conducting these community blitzes through each of the islands
within the County, and I'm not sure of the number of increased applicants we had to the circuit
breaker, but I will tell you that my office has heard numerous comments that they've been very
well received.
They've gone a long way to increase the educational component throughout the County
definitely with the help of the media, Maui News and the other newspapers they've also
assisted in terms of getting the word out about the circuit breaker program. The specifics on
the number of increased applicants to the circuit breaker though I would have to defer to the
specific division.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further comments, Department?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair, yes. I just got an indication from Abby
Fernandez who is the correction
supervisor who administers this circuit breaker program. Approximate
ly 200 applications have
been submitted. As far as if they're qualified she has not review
ed them yet but they have
been submitted as a result of this blitz.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So and, and that is the whole
purpose of really, I think, the circuit
breaker as Councilmember Tavares reminded us all that, that's what
we want to do. We want
to help the people that really are in the lowest rung, you know, of
income that are at least able
to afford these escalating property values.
My, my comment and I have discussed this with Councilmem
ber Carroll, too. I totally
understand what he is stating in as much as, well, we wanted to be
uniform in applying the law;
we don't want to single out, let's say, homeowners that, well, all
of a sudden the people that
have the circuit breaker now have to follow the law. But I think
anytime, Mr. Chair, that we
draft legislation it is to me, anyway, automatically understood
that people should be in
compliance with the law in order to take advantage of benefits that
are being offered.
And so for the 95 percent of the people that are in compliance with
the law I sometimes have a
problem with the 5 percent that is so many times the driver, when
they look at, oh, those
people and then we label everyone in that category when it's
a very small percentage of
people that are really breaking the law. And so many times that's
why legislation is actually
changed is to address those individuals that are really not the law-ab
iding citizens. They're the
people that are driving trucks through our loopholes.
So, my comment, having listened to what you've also said, Mr. Chair,
I would still like to, and
we can do this in one of two ways, I would be happy to make an amen
dment at the appropriate
time. But I would like other Members to comment on the addition
of perhaps one or two words,
and that would be in the final section where it says, all other, and
then add legally, permitted
buildings, you know, other dwellings that are on the property.
That could be one easy fix and then the other language that I had
proposed would be more
comprehensive, but maybe staff if we, you know, get to the point
of a break I could have this
typed up. But I'll just read what I've written down and that we
add another section in the
homeowner definition that says, provided such homeowner is
in full compliance with all
applicable Federal, State and County laws, for example GET licens
es, building permits, special
use permits, et cetera.
So those are two options that I throw out there for discussion. If
it's more appropriate to have
this discussion in another forum that's fine, but I would really like
to see, even though we're not
discussing this in the bigger context of all laws applying uniformly
to all people. When we're
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doing something and we spot a problem then what we do is we fix the one problem and then
move outward to correct the other problems.
So, that would be my approach. If other Members agree, fine; if they don't, I'm, I'm satisfied
that at least we're trying to move in the direction that we perhaps, as some of the testifiers
said, should have moved in a while ago. But at least the dialogue is occurring, so thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Real briefly, I think as we discussed the circuit
breaker many months ago, I think, I think the focus of that discussion I think we came up with
the word relief. We wanted to provide relief to our, to our homeowners, and at this particular
pOint, Chairman, I can take a look at the amendments submitted by Mr. Carroll and I, and I
think, I think that helps to provide that relief.
Relief, yeah, in forms of consistency, relief in forms of its ability to, to be a little more flexible for
our homeowners, Chairman, and at this particular time I would be receptive to looking at
Mr. Carroll's bill as the bill that I think we should be moving forward. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. Question for the department as it
relates to circuit breakers: when, when someone applies for a circuit breaker how does the
department, first of all I guess, determine the eligibility of that person, and is there a process
where you can monitor or check the background periodically to, to insure that these people are
in compliance and I guess staying within the parameters of the law?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chair, I'll have Abby Fernandez come down and give ... she's the collection
supervisor and she is in charge of implementing that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Fernandez, if you would please join us. Thank you.
MS. FERNANDEZ: What was the question again?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: My question was, you know, when someone applies for a circuit
breaker how do you establish or verify their eligibility, and do you folks occasionally monitor
any activity, you know, to, to just basically to insure that, you know. these people are in
compliance and operating within the parameters of the law.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Okay. First of all we make sure that the taxpayer has an exemption in effect, and
then we, we request for their income taxes and that's how we go about applying the tax credit.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Do you folks work with the State Tax Department as well in cases
like-MS. FERNANDEZ: We don't have that avenue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, that was discussion that we had, either it do it before or during the
budget deliberations for this years' budget. And that we had requested, at that time, I believe
then Director Regan to see if they would pursue that with the State Tax Department to the
verification of the State records. And as of yet we, I don't believe we've had a response or any
other comments from the department. They've a new director now, Mr. Young, and again we
can continue to see if that is one way to bring, to verify and strengthen the integrity of the use
of this credit.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for bringing that up, Mr. Chairman, because I was thinking
in the back of my mind, I believe we had some type of discussion on that so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we did.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm glad we, you, you updated me on that. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And so, Abby, in looking at circuit breaker, the department without a income
tax document would not give that specific person that credit. That is a necessary document
that you would require?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Yeah I, you know with knowing that, that is that document and as you
said, as many of us have stated, well, you know, the person is going to cheat them, he or she
is going to cheat. But I think that, that document is probably the most important thing that we
can require, Mr. Chairman, and thinking of what was stated by Charmaine as far and I don't
know, maybe I'll ask that question right now. To the sense when the department because of
the Corporation Counsel's legal opinion, when that became the direction that you are now
mandated to look at. How many people were affected? Do you remember?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Well, approximately about 200 people we do pro-ration on.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and from a high end and a low end because most of them are
homeowners. What type of net effect on increase of taxes occurred to these homeowners?
Because now from what we heard the 'ohana wasn't included, that was taken out and half the
property, the entire property were taken, were taken out if they had an 'ohana. So, what type
of tax benefit was taken away from that person applying for circuit breaker?
MS. FERNANDEZ: I don't have the figures right now.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Anyway coming back to my senses, I, I, I again feel that if that was
what was and how it was applied and a documentation of that individual and I'd like to think
that generally people are honest. Although as I stated I whispered to Joe Pontanilla, surely
when we were going after people, Mr. Chairman, in the apartment condominium process in
which we will require them to file. We came out I think with a $1 million more in collections
based on the fact that people were not being honest.
So you know fact shows me that there are those out there but because of the documentation
that one needs to provide I will support Mr. Carroll's proposal because his, I was reminded and
thank you so much, Charmaine. These are the ones that really why the circuit breaker was
created to help those that can least afford in paying property taxes. Again, my surprise,
Mr. Chairman, when you gave us the stat that approximately only ten percent of what is
collected from residential property tax owners is what the entire taxes that we collect for Maui
County. That's surprising.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so that we're very clear.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My statement is from the homeowners' category of real property tax revenue.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The homeowners' category provides less than ten percent of the general fund for
the Fiscal Year 2005 budget.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And we know that property tax is just one revenue source. We have the
TAT, we have the public service company, we have outside grants and funds coming in from
other agencies and government levels. From the real property tax portion including CIP and if
you just look at operating budget, homeowners pay for approximately ten percent-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of the general fund revenue.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Anyway, I diverted too far off, but I will be supporting Mr. Carroll's
proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. First of all, I'd like to congratulate the Finance
Department doing their part going out to the community for a period of three to four months
- 26-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 12, 2004

and, and explaining to the people out there regarding circuit breaker, you know, how they can
take advantage and learn some of the property tax that they pay today. When I look at both
proposal I see Bob Carroll's proposal as being the closest to the original intent of the circuit
breaker. It provided relief to the entire property including the 'ohana and I'll be supporting
Bob Carroll's proposal. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Tavares? Okay. No discussion? We're going to take a
recess till 10:45 and I will allow Ms. Johnson to work with staff to present some language.
Recess till 10:45. ., (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:35 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:49 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ., .(gavel). . , The Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene. We are on
item 22(2), which is the circuit breaker subject under the real property tax system. At this
point, Members, we do have staff providing, trying to produce cop ... , reproduce
copies -- excuse me -- for your consideration by a proposal by Ms. Johnson. At this time, I'd
like to ask the department to give comment that currently on situations that currently exist
regarding multiple ownership of properties and what that, this consideration mayor may not do
in regards to property tax. Department either Director or Administrator, comments please.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I would like to just, just for the consideration of the members in
discussing any amendments or this ordinance in itself that it take into consideration a potential
situation where I will provide an example. Let's say this is, and by the way this is an actual
instance. Let's say there is an example of a particular single parcel of property that is
unregistered with five individuals. One owner has the homeowner exemption, the current
credit is $3,672.16, this is applying to the circuit breaker now. The current credit is $3,672.16
based on a twenty percent prorated interest in the land and one building by virtue of one
person with five owners.
Under the current ordinance, or this proposed ordinance that credit could possibly increase to
$17,325.77, and the property taxes for the parcels could be reduced to the minimum tax of
approximately $60. This has to do with the way the department applies the ordinance in
regards to how it handles multiple owners on a single parcel and whether or not the particular
owner occupant is the one applying or qualifies for the circuit breaker credit.
I'd like to ask for the consideration of the Council and Members to take into consideration or to
address, either by the proposed amendment or by future consideration at future Committee
meetings, to consider this particular situation. While maybe it may not be the norm it may not,
it may also not be a rare occurrence. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Young, for that comment. Members, any further questions
regarding Item 22(2)? Mr. Nishiki?
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. You know I, I can appreciate what you just represented. But I also
would like you to examine how many circumstances because 200-some odd parcels are not
that many... (CHANGE TAPE) ... how many circumstances -- give me an example -- here in
Maui County does exist? Okay. And if you really think as the Finance Department head that
there are many circumstances like that then I would ask you to speak more loudly about it.
And also if there is a way in which this Council can address this concern then you should also
do your homework in giving us the tools or the language to fix this problem. Okay. To really
give us this example for me is not enough, and I am asking you when you bring up this
example, if this is widespread when you look at these circumstances then raise your flag up
and stand up and let us know. But if this is one item, 200 then I don't think it's a concern that
perhaps this ordinance can totally address. Just as we talked about those cheaters that will
constantly cheat. Okay. So ... (inaudible) ... stand up and let's be heard. Thank you.
MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chairman, may I respond?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, your comments?
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki, and the only reason I bring it up is not in the instance that I
would say that this is a red-flag incident. I bring it up only because in a former discussion
about potential abuse or what. .. (inaudible) ... perceived abused I bring it up as a possible
consideration for you in your future discussions that if it is one item that you may want to
include in your ordinance that may address your earlier concerns.
I don't bring it up as a red flag; I don't believe that it is rampant or that the instance is by
example the norm. However, I would say that, as we all are aware, there are properties on
Maui that owned by multiple owners, and so it would assist the department in application of the
law if you could give us further clarity on what you would expect on how we would apply it.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Not to debate. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: You're in charge; give us the evidence; and give us your concern. Okay. In
other words I'm saying to you, we really don't have all those before us, you do. This
Administration you serve as the Finance Director; you bring up these circumstances, do your
homework, give us the fact. That way we can respond to your concern. Okay. So I ask you to
do your homework. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Any other questions by other Members of the Committee?
If not, Ms. Johnson, any comments or recommendations?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and, and I think if Councilmember Carroll might want to explain
further about what his intent is in regard to the discussion that was just taking place. I think
that might help to really, at least, get it on the record of what the intent of the bill is, and I did
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have an opportunity to visit with Council member Carroll and I think that coming from him it
would help to clarify. So, if, if you would not mind, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Of the intent of the bill?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. On the subject that we were just discussing on that clarification
as to the application, so that the Administration would have on the record what the purpose
and intent of how this would be applied if there were a mUltiple-owner situation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will state that if, if the intention not clear in the current language then I
would recommend revisions or proposals to take care and, and provide the intent specifically.
Part of the, the problem that has driven this subject to this point is interpretation of intent.
Okay.
And if again, even it's we stated on the record, this is the intent but it's not clear in the
language, I'm sure we'll have a very smart lawyer somewhere that's going to say, but it's not
the way written in the code. Therefore members if you have clear direction of what you expect
the legislation to state then I will say, state it in a proposal for this ordinance. 'Cause I have
found out that good intentions a lot of time get misinterpreted and brings us to this kind of
reconsideration of trying to fix something that wasn't meant to be. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I think the intent is clear and I certainly intended
to make it clear when we drafted this. Household means a homeowner and a spouse of such
homeowner. Household income means the total income of the household for the year
proceeding the year in which an application for credit is submitted pursuant to this section ..
The homeowner is a person living on the property.
I believe this is clear as you can, you can get. That is a person whose income is the one that
is considered in this bill. You can only have one homeowner claiming for an exemption on the
property. Period. I do not see any, to me. there is clarity in this and I will leave it at that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, is that what the code states, because under here it's
individual, individuals. Corporation Counsel, are you able to provide comment?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: Mr. Chair, it, Councilmember Carroll is correct and he's reading the
definitions that are, that currently exist in the code. My concern is that the Real Property Tax
Division though in their minds, I guess, would like clarity and because of the fact that they do
prorate taxes for when there's a multiple, multiple ownership on a property.
So, just so that there's no question at all I would like to spend some time trying to figure out if I
can make that absolutely clear, because that, I understand what Councilmember Carroll was
saying, and so it's just a matter of going through the code and making sure that exactly, you
know, that's what's, what's being said in the code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Corporation Counsel. Yes, Ms. Tavares?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I thought, I thought Ms. Johnson was going to talk about her-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --amendments? If we ever get back to that part. I think just
generally a comment, Mr. Chair. I believe that and I will be supporting this to be passed out
today. We can tinker with this forever and ever trying to get the right thing, but I think to help
people that need the help now with the deadline of December 31 S\ we need to act on it pretty
quickly.
And hopefully in the, in the meantime like before or by January, starting the next term that the
Finance Department will have worked with the, with the Real Property Tax Division and try to
address in a ordinance form or an amendment form the concerns that they have. You know,
you see one today; there might be some other ones that come up you know after this passes
and you think about it a little bit more. And to propose those for changes for in the, in the next
term, early in the next term hopefully.
And for other instances when we might need clarification and Corporation Counsel can work
with the Finance Department and propose some of those changes too. I mean this whole, this
whole thing needs to be looked at, you know, as a whole. This to me is like one of those
stop-gap measures, and we try to get something in there to reflect what used to be the
interpretation and at least give our people the opportunity to take advantage of it, you know,
now and if we find out it's not what we want to do we want to rehash the whole thing again.
But at least we have something in place while they're waiting for us to deliberate about
whatever changes we might be making.
So, I think this is similar to increasing the homeowner's exemption that we did twice last year
or three times. This gives us a way to have immediate relief or benefit to the people who really
need it. So, I, I do thank Member Carroll and thank you too, Mr. Chair, for offering your, your
proposal and now I'd like to hear a little bit from Ms. Johnson on her revision. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for comments. Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and because we don't really have an amendment on the floor I
can't really pose these as amendments. But if you just look at what was handed out, I don't
intend to propose these two necessarily in one motion together.
I would ask first for the consideration of the addition of the wording, legally permitted; and then
I would intend to make a second motion that would include the more comprehensive language.
So those, those would be my intentions, Mr. Chair, and after visiting with staff and Corporation
Counsel, the second portion, which would just be adding the, providing such homeowner is in
full compliance with the applicable Federal, State, and County laws. We just eliminated the
examples, because they should be in compliance with the law.
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I think if they're not paying their taxes, if they're having an ice lab on the property, there's all
sorts of illegal uses going on. Then somehow I think that there should be some kind of legal
way that we could address those issues. And right now there is no way that the Administration .
could possibly go in if these people are not in compliance with the law.
So, the first one I have visited was Council member Carroll, and he has at least indicated that,
that he would be open to consideration of that one. The second one, however, we may want .
to discuss in a different forum. But I'm putting it out there because I think that everyone should
be in compliance with the law, and I don't want to have this back because a few people really
are abusing these privileges and then we have to revisit the issue again. And that's mainly,
Mr. Chair, my intention in bringing these forward.
It's not to make it more difficult or anything else, but that it's always happening where you have
those few people that make it bad for everyone else. So, I want us to remember this
conversation and this meeting that we don't want to have this coming back and penalizing the
people that really do need the help. So, that would be for consideration at the appropriate
time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, I will be recommending to you this morning one, that to
utilize the proposal dated April 21 S\ 2004, drafted and presented to you by Mr. Carroll as the
basis for consideration this morning. My comments to you is that, well, this will take us back to
where we were; it still hasn't addressed the problems with the program.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, therefore, additional work will be needed to be done in the near future
specifically some of the concerns I bring up to you this morning. Well in, generally I, I will be in
support of Mr. Carroll's consideration. We will need to make revisions on the definition of, of
the homeowner, which will come in the near future as well as we, we, you know, what I'm
thinking of is asking you to consider with your proposals, Ms. Johnson, that we can pass this
out so that we can make it in time of the end of the year, December 31, consideration for Real
Property Tax.
And that possibly for first reading, Members, may you want to consider additional amendments
to improve the language, because I have a question. What is legally permitted? And maybe
Corporation Counsel will need to help us provide the appropriate language to explain what is
legally permitted, because under certain instances a legally permitted building may become
illegally, illegal under a different situation even if it's on the same property. Like the Agriculture
zone. Okay.
If there's a second house on that property but it was legally permitted and they got zoned Ag,
you know, how we gonna deal with it? . It's not an allowable structure under Agriculture. It
doesn't qualify as a farm-related or agriculture-related dwelling, not dwelling, structure. We
only allow one dwelling. So again, I, I just share that, that there's more work to be done,
obviously, Members. So, Mr. Carroll, if you would please, I'm open to a motion by you.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Committee and into first reading.

I would move for passage of this bill out of

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Tavares to recommend to
Council for first reading a bill for an ordinance amending Section 3.48.780 Maui County Code
pertaining to the circuit breaker credit, and this is as transmitted to this Committee on, under a
correspondence dated April 21, 2004. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And I would like to thank you for bringing this
forward and all of the other Members for their input. And thank you for your comments about
amendments to the bill. I think it would, I agree that it would be more appropriate probably at
first reading when we have chance to consider any ramifications it might have, Councilmember
Johnson's wording or otherwise. And give us a chance to work with Corporation Counsel to
make sure that any changes that we do propose at first reading would be the appropriate
changes and making sure that we keep the intent of the bill and that it will do what we really
want it to do for our people. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson, I'll give you an opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I really appreciate the comments and I would be more than
willing to just simply not make the motion at this point in time, because I think that we've had
the discussion. I do recognize that you raised important pOints about well, it may be legal at
one point but then becomes illegal at another point based on what it's being used for. And
what I will try to do is work with staff and Council Services staff and Corporation Counsel to
introduce something that will at least help to clarify it rather than muddy the waters.
At this point, I think the purpose and intent of this bill has been, while it's been mentioned to
return to what we were doing before, I think that the fundamental question still remains about
the amount of the circuit breaker and how many people does it really benefit in today's term.
So, I think those things are really points that are not going to be addressed in this forum. But I
do support Council member Carroll's legislation. I think when he spoke about it early on, I
know he was trying to do it by resolution, and then there was some legality that well, no we
couldn't do it by that mechanism.
So, I do appreciate his hanging in there and working with our staff and with Corporation
Counsel to really at least clarify what the original intent of that legislation was to do. Which
was to really help those individuals that were trying to make it and they've not in most cases
wealthy people that are using the circuit breaker. On occasion, people who may have financial
means are able to utilize it, but also their circumstances are such that I think most of the
individuals that I know even though they might technically qualify for it would not use it just
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simply because they know that the purpose and intent is for those individuals that really don't
have the financial wherewithal to manage paying their taxes.
So, I do thank all the Members. I thank them for indulging me and at least questioning some of
the things about the differences between people that are really law-abiding citizens and those
people that are always looking for the easy way out and then cause shifting the burden on to
those of us that really, you know, are paying enough tax as it already is.
And I, as I said earlier, Mr. Chair, I don't want to end up in a situation where because we failed
to do at least a credible job in drafting legislation that will clarify what obviously was not too
well-clarified before. That we don't have to revisit this because there has been language that
was really ambiguous and subject to interpretation.
So, if you're going to do a job, do it well and do it with the purpose and intent very clear and
make it defensible in court so that people won't challenge us. So, I thank you very much and I
will hold this based on the comments of yourself and also Councilmember Carroll. I'll hold it
until first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion on the matter? Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER
TAVARES:
A
question
for
Corp.
Counsel.
Ms. ViIJarosa ... (inaudible) ... suggested not propose amendments. The last one that says,
provided such homeowner is in full compliance with all applicable Federal, State, and County
laws. Does that phrase been, appear anywhere else in this Section 3.48, and will it be any
harm to have it there? I mean I see it in other laws. We always have that little stringer
attached to it. Even if it were in any other place would it be a problem if it shows up again, like
here?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, comments, please.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: I'm not aware if it appears anywhere else. I'd have to go through that, the
chapter and see if it appears anywhere else in this section. I don't see it as a problem here,
you know. I had discussed during the break about enforceability of it and I was, and one
suggestion was made was that the property owner could do like a self-declaration at the time
of application perhaps, so it would be self-enforcing, I guess, in a way. But the other, I guess,
when you put language like this-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you speak louder, please?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: --when you put language like this in the Maui County Code in one section
and it's not in other sections someone could argue that, that this means that, you know, maybe
in another section you don't have to be in compliance even with other laws. I mean that's
always an argument that somebody could make ..
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But there are other means of enforcement I mean, because when
you're talking about other, all
applicable laws well, the Real Property Tax Department doesn
't enforce all these other laws.
So there's usually some other, you know, if it's a planning matte
r, where Planning has their
own enforcement or if it's a tax, you know, Federal or State
tax and they have their own
enforcement, so it can be addressed in other ways.
It's just that, you know, whether or not it would apply to, you
know, to circuit breaker it's
questionable, and I, when I was also speaking with the Finan
ce Department on what would
happen, say, if we did find that or say, or say Finance was inform
ed by Planning that there was
an illegal structure on the property. What would happen, what
could they do? Could they go
back and, and recalculate the taxes and do like a rollback? And
would that only apply to that
portion of the property? Would it apply to the whole property?
I mean, there are questions,
you know, that come up as far as what would happen, what could
Finance do to enforce this
new language?
And it's something that I would need to, you know, sit down with
them and figure out, because
I'm not, I'm not sure what they could do with it-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: --but I understand, you know, I under
stand at least the intent of, you know,
why it's in here, so we can work with that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank, thank you for that
information. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Any further discus
sion on the motion on the floor?
Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman.
At the very least, Mr. Carroll's
amendment is a start towards providing assistance for those who
legitimately need tax relief.
And it is my hope that we address the concerns as it relates to
potential abuses of the system
and work with our Finance Department to develop mechanism
s to deter individuals from
breaking the law.
And I want to thank you as well, Mr. Chairman, for bringing up
another perspective, and I can
agree with you that down the road we'll need to address other
matters related to Mr. Carroll's
proposal. But I will be supporting the measure on the floor. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion? Hearing
none, all in favor of the motion, say
"aye". Opposed, say "no".

VOTE:

AYES:

Coun cil memb ers Carroll, Johnson, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Pontanilla, Tavares, Vice-Chair Nishiki, and Chair Hokama.

NOES:

None.
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ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you very much for your work on this, Members. Okay,
okay... (gavel) ... order in the chambers. We will have order in this chambers. Okay,
Members, we have additional items on the agenda this morning. The Chair will be making a
revision to the order of the agenda. The Chair will bring up Item 22(3), which is the real
property tax system under the property valuation sub-topic.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

(Item 22(2), CIRCUIT BREAKER

CREDIT)

ITEM NO. 22(3):

REAL

PROPERTY

TAX

SYSTEM

(REAL

PROPERTY

VALUATION)

(C.C. No. 04-151)

.CHAIR HOKAMA: We have people that are here that would like to share their comments with you
this morning. So, we'll start off with Mr. William Tavares .
• • •BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY• ••

MR. TAVARES: I am Bill Tavares, Chairman of COMET, resident of Kuau for 83 years. I am one of
those angry, old men--subject of discussion in the elevator. I will speak on agenda Item BF
22(3). Finally ... a light appears at the end of a tunnel ... a long, long tunnel--a tunnel that
compares in length to
car tunnel, which is located in Norway, runs for more than
15 miles, takes 20 minutes to 'drive through, and is considered the longest car tunnel in the
world. COMET has been pressing intermittently for a major change in our antiquated, unfair,
cruel property tax system for 16 long years. And now our efforts appear to be beginning to
bear real fruit. But none too soon. For the new Vikings, the new Vikings are pillaging Maui's
North Shore and other shores as their forebears did in the 8th and 9th Centuries when bands of
Vikings ravaged Northern Europe, even driving into the heartland, sometimes as far as Paris.
These new Vikings, also known as multi-millionaires, seize the choicest shoreline lots. And
after they have satisfied their egos, they move on after a couple of years, seize another
coveted lot. These new Vikings are causing apprehension, despair and anger and fury as
property tax owners weigh their limited options, remain and suffer the unwanting onslaught of
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rapidly escalating property assessments and taxes or sell out. The
vigorous efforts of COMET
16 years ago, combined with a sympathetic Council did produce
the circuit breaker, increased
home exemptions, a rollback to 1988 tax levels, and a four-year freeze
. Pretty good results for
four angry old men and one angry old woman--as we were then
described by a frustrated real
estate agent. Now two, two of the original members of COMET's
executive committee have
died. And I wanna pay tribute to them. Beatrice Kahanu and
Lyle Bettger--his daughter is
here--both of whom contributed so much to COMET's succe
ss. Today, the Executive
Committee consists of Morrow Bagda; John Blumer-Buell,
who's unable to be here
today; Tony Fisher; Lance Holter; Bob Jones; and myself. I am
grateful, also, to the faithful
testifiers who have shown up meeting after meeting to support COME
T. This Council is now
on the brink of enacting some historic legislation. And COMET
urges you to move forward
vigorously and confidently on the proposed legislation.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. TAVARES: Finally, one last statement. In case I become
incapable of continuing my role as
Chairman of COMET, the Executive Committee has approved
Tony Fisher to replace me.
COMET's future is definitely assured so long as it remains consis
tent, persistent and politely
insistent. Oh and by the way, I've told my children ... in, in ... becau
se of my confidence in the
future, not to say ... "here lies COMET", when I am buried.
UNKNOWN SPEAKER: " .(laughter). ..
MR. TAVARES: But to put my full name down: William D. Tavar
es, also known as "Wild Bill Hiccup".
Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: .. . (laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Tavares. Members,
any questions for Mr. Tavares this
morning? If not, thank you very much. We have next, Ms. Dorothy
Williams.
MS. WILLIAMS EDWARDS: Good morning. I'm Dorothy William
s Edwards. It's been a long, long
morning, it's been a long, long time getting some of the tax things
straightened out. You look
like you're going to take care of some of them. I have a few ideas
for you left.
First of all, know the word "retroactive". Remember he said, "five
angry old men, and one
angry old lady." I guess I'm the "old lady". Anyway .. . (laughter)
. .. the resident homeowner's
taxes are escalating because of the assessments. The assessmen
ts, you must do something
about. You must put a cap on it, roll it back, freeze it, do somet
hing. We cannot pay these
taxes. It's like watching paint dry. It's slow. You've got to rev it up
a little bit. We need action,
and we need it now. Thank you for what you've done today, that's
a start.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Williams. Questions for Ms.
Williams, Members? Thank you for
being here. We have Mr. Lawrence Christopher.
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MR.

CHRISTOPHER:
Good
morning,
Council
Members.
I'm
lawre nce Christopher... (inaudible) .. .I've been here before, said
this before. I'm going to cut
my comments very short because we're running quite long today.
But seems to me that, in
general, you guys are detailing with how you're gonna pay for stuff.
That's your function here
today so it's good Finance does pay for stuff. You guys have
so much ability to do things
efficiently and not need more revenue to pay for stuff. I urge you
that you focus on the real
problem, which is the productivity or lack thereof of members
of your community... of our
County employees ... some of which you'll find. Uh ... don't wanna
say "no more" just yet
... (laughter) . .. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Christopher. Any questions for
the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much for your comments this morning. We have next, Mr.
Morrow Bagda.
MR. BAGDA: Well, I don't think I need to tell you who I am. I did
once already but just in case you've
forgotten, it's Morrow Bagda, resident of Kuau and a member
of the COMET Executive
Committee. All of the agenda items on today's session are impor
tant. There's no doubt about
that. But to me, to me, this particular item is far more important.
This is Tony Fisher, a member of COMET has taken on a Hercu
lean task in preparing this
ordinance and then getting it on the front burner. A lot of appla
use to you, Tony, for all the
work.
Members of the Council, you have an opportunity to go down in
history, to go down in history
as a group that sees what the needs are and then you do them.
You need to not only discuss
this measure but you need to do whatever it takes to pass it in the
law. It's the first time that
something significant has been put forward for helping the reside
nt taxpayer, taxpayer's
burden while at the same time increasing the County's reven
ue. Do it, Members of the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bagda. Questions for Mr. Bagda
, anyone? Thank you very much.
Next, we have Mr. lance Holter.
MR. HOLTER: Good morning, Chair; good morning, Council. Congr
atulations on listening to these
five angry, old men and one sort of old fellow here. I am Norwegian
but I'm not a Viking. I've
been speaking there are a lot of Members of the community lately
and they believe what they
need is this tax proposal taken to the community or the meetings
held at a moment when they
can attend. They're saying that they can't attend at these morni
ng meetings because they
have to work. I myself, I have to work, I've been here for about a
couple hours. To go through
this whole process is very lengthy.
Please hold some meetings in the after, in the evening or after work
or in communities, so that
the people, the working people who have to face this property tax
issue can attend and tell you
their concerns. And the reason I mention this to you is that it seems
that some of the Council
Members and some of the individuals within the Tax Appeals Depar
tment or Board believe that
there isn't a crisis that families are losing their homes.
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Now I know specifically today right now, two women who are experiencing property values,
property assessment values that are skyrocketing. One woman is paying 16,000 a year in
taxes. Another woman is paying 11,000 a year in taxes. The properties next door within
100 yards of this, these two assessed properties will be selling within the probably next year.
And their assessments will probably climb to double what their taxes are.
So, quickly to go through one: the woman that's paying 11,000 she's calculating that her taxes
will go to 28,000 a year. The other woman, she's calculating, well, I've calculated it for her, her
taxes will go to somewhere near 40,000 a year. Now this woman has been there since 1963.
This family does not want to lose their connection to Maui, to the earth, to the ocean where
they live.
I know of a family in Makena that had a family property, 'ohana property, it's a hui property. All
of their family came down there on weekends during the week they used this place as a, as a
'ohana property where they connected to the earth, it connected to the ocean, it connected to
their cultural resources. They had to sell this property, they had a tax bill of $48,000. They
could not, the person that was the lead trustee could not pay this tax bill.
If you held these meetings in the community you would find more and more stories about this
of families losing their connection to the ocean, to the land, to their culture. And for any of
these families to lose this connection is an absolute tragedy, and there's ways that we can go
about rectifying this and correcting this vast injustice to long-time local families, local people.
I would hope that this callousness that's in the Appeals Department or the Appeals Board, I'm
not sure, I didn't quite get the person's position. This callousness needs to be addressed,
because they are not facing the realities that local families are facing all over the islands.
I want to also discuss some injustice. Here's a one-and-a-half acre parcel that's zoned
reSidential, that's assessed at, on the ocean in Spreckelsville that's assessed at $63,500. Now
why is this assessed at sixty-three five when the other acre of a property that's, that's held in
just below Holoalae(?) Street, that's assessed at 4.4 million? Why is this inequity in
assessments? I think this should be something that's rectified also and public meetings after-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. HOLTER: --times when the working people can attend. You'll hear these stories, you'll hear
these inequities. You won't be able to rely on, on people in departments that seem to have a,
a callousness towards what's really and truthfully going on in our community.
Now I, I have to go to work and I'm asking if it's possible, I could quickly talk about time shares
what, on this other agenda item that I signed up for. I was at a baby luau last night. We in the
70s created a hotel economy based on hotels and resorts. Now, we've now have a restaurant
industry; we have a college curriculum at MCC; we've built a beautiful building where we're
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teaching restaurant technology; we're producing chefs out of this, this curriculum. We also
have thousands and thousands of people that work in the hotel industry.
Now in one fell swoop in the time-share conversion we destroy this economy; we destroy these
restaurants; we destroy these jobs for these working people. I'd be very careful about
time-share conversions, if there's a way that we can create rules and ordinances to restrict and
even ban time-share conversions I think we need to investigate this. But in the very least we
must change the classification that the time-share classification to something like in order of a,
of a tax payment of somewhere in the neighborhood of $10 to $12 per 1,000, so that when
these time shares convert at least we're able to get some of the revenue back into our
community.
Because we're going to need it for social services and a social net because of all these lost
jobs and all these, these restaurants are going to be suffering from the fact that these hotel
rooms were converted into kitchens and apartments. And this is going to be a significant effect
on our industries and our jobs. I spoke to the restaurateurs, they've, they've shared this with
me that time shares are hurting their businesses when they convert. All right now I, this is a,
this is a informational handout that comes out of the Big Island. I don't recall ever seeing this
in Maui but I could have-MS. KOllER: Three minutes.
MR. HOlTEA: --I throw stuff away when I get it in my tax packet. It's disturbing but it shows a pie
chart of where our tax revenues are spent in the County. And it shows what percentage goes
to the police; for example, in the Big Island it's 21 percent; general government 33 percent, but
it shows how our taxes are spent.
This would be very informational for the population, so that we know that when we pay our
property taxes they are actually going to something Significant in our society. And this would
be real helpful for our people, so they understand that when we pay our fair share we're
helping. I think it would also help people keep in mind that they've got to be honest when they
pay their property taxes, that it is their fair share. And I'd like and it also shows how taxes are
assessed, one of the payment schedules and so forth. I'd like to maybe look at this idea that
we circulate this when our tax bills go out, just. .. (inaudible) ... information for the community.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning, Mr. Holter. Any questions for the
testifier? If not, thank you very much. Next, we have Mr. Bob Babson.
.
MR. BABSON: Aloha, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Committee. Thank you for allowing
me to speak. My name is Bob Babson and I'm here to testify against the proposed
acquisition-based valuation system. Maui County currently has a fair-market-based valuation
system already in place. The computer programs are written and it's up and running; it already
awards homeowners by giving them -- correct me if I'm wrong -- I believe it's
$100,000 exemption off appraised value right now and further rewards them with the lowest
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rate per thousand value. On top of this there's already in place a circuit-breaker system for
those with low income. It doesn't get any better than this. Further, our property taxes are
some of the lowest in the nation if not the lowest, because education is paid for by the State
and not by property taxes.
So, the switch to quote, "acquisition-based system of valuation" is crazy. The model that you
are probably looking at is the famous Proposition 13 based and passed in 1978, in California
as a constitutional amendment. It rolled back all valuations to 1975 levels.
Here's how it works: all purchases are the same, persons, partnerships, corporations,
et cetera. The starting valuation is the purchase price. Any time the owner adds to the
property and the cost of the addition is added to the valuation the tax is one percent of
valuation for everyone. There is no residential rate, apartment rate, rural rate, hotel rate,
commercial rate, et cetera.
If the CIP goes up two percent or more then the valuation can be increased up to two percent
for that year. If the CIP goes up six percent the maximum the property valuation can go up for
that year is two percent. However if the CIP only goes up one-and-a-quarter percent then the
valuation can only be raised by one-and-a-quarter percent. If the city or county or school
district needs more money then they are getting from the property taxes then they can ask the
voters to approve a special tax increase on the next ballot. The voters must approve it by
two-thirds or more.
So, a Fire Chief could tell the voters that they won't, if they don't approve it, so he can buy a
new fire engine he might not be there next time their house catches on fire. In such a case the
voters usually approve it, but you can see the red tape. And only if he dies can leave the
property to his or her children at the same low property tax. This applies to all property not just
a house but a commercial building, vacant lot, et cetera. The child or children don't even have
to live in the State .
. . . (inaudible) ... some counties have agreements with other counties that if an owner sells in
the first county and buys in the second county the seller/buyer can actually take the low
property tax of the property sold to the new county where they are, where they are buying so
long as the new house doesn't cost more than the one sold. Hard to believe and lots of red
tape.
As you can see from above Prop 13 is complicated and is not easy to administer. I used to live
in California so let me tell you what else is wrong with Prop 13. Corporations are the biggest
beneficiary because they never sell. So, in California: Bank of America, Pacific Gas and
Electric, Southern California Edison, Sears-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. BABSON: --all pay very low property taxes, because they bought real estate years ago and
have never sold it. This generated a lawsuit that went all the way to the United States
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Supreme Court. A new retail company was starting business in
California and their competitor
was Sears who had very low property taxes. The new company
had very high property taxes,
because they were just buying land and building. The new comp
any felt this was a violation of
their constitutional right. .. (CHANGE TAPE) ... Supreme Court
rules in favor of Sears, but you
can see it is an anti-business and you can see it is an anti-busines
s law and rewards the old
corporations who have been there for a long time.
Does Maui County want to spend money defending a new acquis
ition-based property tax
system in court? Then there's the question of what happens
if the CIP goes down? Does
California reduce the valuation by up to two percent? Prop 13 is
not clear on this subject. And
no county has ever reduced valuations as of 1991, when I left Califo
rnia. When I left there was
a lawsuit on the subject and I don't know what the courts ruled, but
again-MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. BABSON: --it's a sticky, messy area. You want me to contin
ue or?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Babson, since you're close why don't you
wrap it up.
MR. BABSON: Well, yeah I gave it all to you in writing. In summ
ary, after Prop 13 became the law of
California in 1978, government services went downhill and today
California is a fiscal mess
and has the worst credit rating of all 50 states. In addition, it would
cost a fortune to rewrite the
computer programs here in Maui County and to switch over to a
new Prop 13-style system. It
would also probably require an increase in the personnel in the
Real Property Tax Division of
the County to administer it. I would like to just simply add this
one sentence. I would like to
add, if valuations are going up here in Maui, which they are, then
rates per thousand should go
down each year, so taxes remain basically level from year to year.
So, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Babson. Any questions for
the testifier on his testimony? Thank
you very much for your comments, Mr. Babson.
Next, we have Bruce Erfer. Bruce are you here? Okay. Mr. Erfer
is not present; therefore, at
this time I will ask Mr. Fisher to join us on the floor and to share
some comments before I open
the meeting for questions by the Members of the Committee. Mr.
Fisher, why don't you join us
here.
MR. FISHER: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause more than likely you'll be asked quest
ions to respond to.
MR. FISHER: Shall I stand?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Why don't you seat, make yourself comfo
rtable. Have a seat, please, join us.
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MR. FISHER: Just one very brief comment on the last testifier. If you'll give me a piece of paper
there are at least 20 errors in what he said. For instance, homeowners' and government
organizations are not taxed the same, just as one that jumps out. So it, but I'm not gonna
spend the time this is not a debating thing so I'll go from there.
I have been here a number of times in front of you, ladies and gentleman, and it's, and I would
like again to compliment you on the fact that you're, you sit and you listen and you help and,
and I get good feedback. I finally got the 12,000 transactions, the homes that were sold in a
five-year period. I took them, gave them to my stealth computer guy who massaged the data
for quite a while -- I think it took 18 minutes was the total time. He's got a very fast computer
and you have all been given a piece of paper in the last 30 days that looks like this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. The Members have that information.
MR. FISHER: And what I did was to try and organize it and I'm gonna be as brief as I possibly can. I
just want to go through this very quickly. We evaluated 12,000 different pieces of property that
were sold in the period five years up until July 1 of last year.
The one thing we discovered immediately was that the present system is between 12 and
24 months behind in the assessment. So that the newest data that we got about the
assessment of a piece of property was in fact at least 12 years old, 12 months old, 12 years
old. With property taxes going up it may seem like 12 years. So that we know that every
single sale is at least 12 to 24 months behind what its actual value is.
The, and I've got a, I'm sure you all got one of these things, too got, a little card with my house
and everything on it. On the back it says very clearly, the assessed valuation represents the
estimate of the full-market value of your property. And ladies and gentlemen, baloney. It is so
far off -- and I have lived here for a long time -- of what it actually is, and my neighbors have
the same issue.
What was in the paper yesterday, the average price of a home was $729,000 in Maui County.
That's scary, that's scary and it was 440,000 was it just two years ago? The assessed
valuation estimate of full-market value, that number is approximately 50 percent of the actual
value. Now that's the good news, the bad news is it's worse than that because of the fact that
we have fallen further behind in the last 12 months.
One of the reasons that the concept of this is being proposed is not to cut taxes, that is not the
objective of this. I want to make that absolutely clear. The objective is to raise revenue -- and
I'll get to that in just a moment -- to raise revenue.
The problem is this group of people is paying a certain amount of money and these people are
paying, and that the way it is instead of being fair and equitable it's like this. And that's what
the issue is.
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One other comment I'll just make a very brief comment that we took a look as a result of the
fact that you were going to do 'something on time shares, Councilman Molina, Molina, Hokama.
Was that this system will in fact address the time-share problem and you've got a lot bigger
time-share problem than you know you've got. And that's was the subject of the other section
and if it's going to be this afternoon, by god, I'll stay here and talk about it. It's a bigger
problem than you know.
Contrary to what was just said the new system is much simpler to administer. I have gone
around the island and talked to a' lot of people at a lot of different forums and what I have
under ... , what I have come to see people say is, that's pretty easy, that's pretty easy.
COMET assessors can now go out and do what was described by Lance Holter a few
moments ago, which was that there's a $63,000 piece of two-and-a-half acre property right
next to a $4V2 million one-acre property. If an assessor went out there they would immediately
say, this is not right, this is wrong, we gotta go fix that. The assessors' time now can be, can
be spent doing assessment tasks and not just bookkeeping.
The comment that was just made about the fact of downturn, Proposition 13 is flawed but so is
your present system. One of the flaws was that Proposition 13 had a ceiling but no floor, and
contrary again to what was just said taxes went down noticeably in two different major
depressions or economic downturns that really hurt the counties.
Having heard that part of the ordinance being proposed has not only a ceiling but a floor, and it
says even if there were a tsunami or a major economic downturn or whatever that might
happen, maybe Haleakala would suddenly decide to go make a mess of the island. Even if
that were to happen you have a floor on how much the assessments can go down.
Let me tell you what we found out, background. We took the data, it is 12,000 properties sold
out of 66,000 properties that there are on the island. We took everybody, we took whether it
was Ag or Hotels or a Residential.
Under-assessment is in the order of -- listen
closely -- billions of dollars. This is not $2 million here and there. The number we actually
came out with was over $3 billion, and that does not increase, include obviously the last year.
That is just for these 12,000 properties.
The present system is both unfair to the long-term residents and gives the store away to new
residents. I called this a lose/lose situation, everybody gets hurt. Briefly, how we reached our
conclusions -- I need to get that one page out of there. One of the things that I had to do was
to take all of this thousands of things and reduce them to something that was reasonable. And
I got them down to one sheet of paper. And that sheet of paper is a couple of pages further
along in where you are.
The numbers prove that assessments are not increasing as fast as property values are. You
have all seen me, I used to have a chart that when I stood over there I held up and it was like
the jaws of a shark. Remember that? And I said, one of the biggest concerns I have is that
the property values are going up faster than assessments, and the jaw of the shark is opening
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up, it's getting bigger. You're getting further behind. That's not. .. there was a comment made
in one of these meetings that assessments catch up someday. Don't worry about it, you know,
all in good time they'll catch up.
Our research showed that your assessments do not catch up. Oh that sorry, they do catch up
for some people. You know who they catch up for? They catch up for those people who stay
in their house a long time. So, if you've lived in the same house for 83 years they get closer
together. But if you bought a house, two, three, four, five years ago they really open up.
We evaluated a five-year period and updated each year with the Board of Realtors' percent
increase versus assessments. I was given piece of property is bought and then the
assessments for the subsequent years. So the first one had four new assessments; the
second year had three; and the next one had two; and the next one had one. But they did not
show what the valuation of property was.
So, what do the Board of Realtors got their numbers they are not consistent, you work on a
July 1 to June 30 they work on a January 1 to December 31. My super-duper computer guy
went and tweaked the numbers so that we could get , something that was parallel to yours.
And then we incremented, we multiplied their evaluation of how much property value went up
times from when it was sold.
So, the last guy got upgraded four times just like the assessments got upgraded four times.
The next year, it was three and so on. See we have a very accurate evaluation of how much
property actually has gone up and that's where we get this thing happening this way. It's
getting bigger and bigger. We computed the relationship of real estate value increases and
the Real Property Division assessment increases.
Okay. Conclusions and recommendation: first conclusion we reached that a new system must
be fair and equitable if for no other reason than obviously that's what COMET stands for and
it'll make Bill Tavares happy. A new system should not penalize any taxpayer, and one of the
things that we found is that the long term, the native Hawaiians, the native Japanese -- I had
one in my class last week in AARP over in Lahaina who has lived here forever. And he said
this thing ain't working, this thing is really because I've lived in the same house so long. And
that's not right.
Why should they pay the taxes when the guy that just bought the $4 million home down in
Wailea or Makena or something gets to have a free ride, and they do get a free ride. And I just
make the general statement that the stay-put person and speculators or frequent movers
should all be treated the same.
I have a sister who likes to move every two years. She and her husband buy a house and live
in it a couple years; then they get bored and then they sell the house and they go move
somewhere else. Well, I think they're just fine if you want to go do that. But why should you
be making money off the tax system -- this is not here by the way, this is in Arizona -- make
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money off of the tax system because you're moving while the person who is not moving is
penalized and that's what's happening.
The people that were talked about and by the testifiers are in general people who have lived
here a long time, who are not moving. They are the ones that are being penalized.
And the final conclusion was that the new system must provide a floor as well as a ceiling for.
changes in property taxes. If you are really knowledgeable about Proposition 13 in California
you will know that there were some people that were badly hurt and I mean counties, and that
was taken into account.
I make this absolute and positive statement: what is proposed is not Prop 13. Prop 13 has
flaws; it has things that were ill conceived and the reason is pretty simple. Howard Jarvis and
Paul Gann got so mad at the Legislature because they would not fix the property tax system
that they did a "I'll get you." And what they did is they got them but they also penalized a lot of
people and I think that's unfortunate. But it's a true fact and then they wrote it into a law that
you can't change and so there are a lot of flaws.
I took a very deep look at all of the things that are flawed in that and said Maui County
shouldn't do that, we could do this thing so much better. And so what I have submitted to you
is your, in the last three pages, is a draft ordinance, and I use the word draft to say that this is
a discussion document. This is something J want people to sit down and talk about. I want
people ... our new Finance Director at a meeting last week brought up a pOint, and by the way,
Mr. Young, having done some review on that you do better to do it all once. A phased
approach doesn't make any sense as it turns out. And we went and took all of the data and
took a look at it, what the mechanics were of doing that and it's easier to do all at once than it
is to do it piecemeal; however, that's a whole different story.
Therefore COMET recommends: one, assess at the time of property transfer at the acquisition
price. When a piece of property is sold go and say what the card says, this is the best
estimate of what the valuation is. Well, the best estimate of what the valuation is, is what
somebody just paid for it. And if you can capture that amount and put it in the assessment
field right at that moment, bingo, you have just solved a major problem.
Two, increase or decrease at no more than four percent per year. Now, somebody said in the
meeting last week, where'd you come up with four percent? And one of the reasons is that two
percent in California was a really dumb number, it was strangulation of many things, so that we
know that something greater than two percent was ideal.
Now if we discover that the County of Maui, as an example, needs to be 5.2 percent can, the
State of Massachusetts did a derivation of this and it's called Prop 21h 'cause they found that
two was too low, too low and so they made it two-and-a-half. Maybe it's three-and-a-half,
maybe it's four-and-a-half, I don't know. But I know that that's a very good discussion to look
at the flow of revenue and the, and the needs of the County of Maui and see how this would
work.
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. One of the comments that the testifier just made was that people were able to move between
counties and within the same county, by the way, and take their old taxes with them. That is
. called Proposition 60, Proposition 60 specifically is for people over the age of 55. It's for
people who had a family, maybe a big family and they've got a big house and they don't need
a big house anymore. But if they move then they've gotta pay the acquisition-priced tax of the
newer property. And so, a law was passed, aCtually a proposition called Proposition 60, which
is now incorporated into Proposition 13, which specifically says that people over 55 may move
into an equal- or lesser-priced piece of property equal or lesser piece of property, and if their
old taxes are less than the new taxes they may take them with them. I think that's a wonderful
idea. Now we would only do it within the County of Maui.
It says that if somebody is living somewhere and they want to move into a condominium, say in
Wailea, and they can get the opportunity to take an old tax with them, I think that's a benefit. I
don't think that's a bad thing. That's what that law says. We ask that this become effective on
July 1, 2001. That gives a three-plus year to roll back the assessments to that point in time.
You say, oh my god how do we do that?
Well, one of the things we discovered in this piece of paper is that they've got all the old
assessments and they've got all the old sales prices. So, to move this sale price into the
assessment field is not rocket science. It is absolutely not rocket science and it will work and
it's wonderful.
And I've got some more: I wrote a letter to Council member Riki Hokama, which goes into some
considerable detail; it tells you what this is all about. This is the key piece of paper. Down on
the lower left-hand corner it says, 3.089 blah, blah, blah billion dollars under assessment.
And here's the nice piece of paper. It says if you were to do this you'll immediately generate
$15 million more revenue, $15 million more revenue. Gee, what a great thing. We sat here
this morning and talked about 10,000 here and 200,000 there and 330 and 490 and so forth.
Think of the things that could happen in the County of Maui if you suddenly had $15 million
more in revenue and an ongoing increase.
Now, somebody brought up the point not too long ago, what happens if, you know, you go to
hell in a hand basket, as my mother used to say, and the bottom drops out of everything.
We've taken into account that, because it has happened before under this kind of a system. I
sincerely feel that, and we've put a lot of time and effort and thought; listened to a lot people;
came and testified innumerable times; and got comments back from you.
I know that what has been submitted as an ordinance for a, for a acquisition-based tax system
is not a hundred percent of what it would be. And we saw just this morning in the, in the
circuit-breaker discussion, as an example, that people were adding a thought here, and
Corporation Counsel said be careful because if you do that this could happen. That type of
discussion needs to occur; there is absolutely no question that we need all of the input that we
can possibly get from whomever we can get it from.
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This is a draft proposal that is very simple to implement it. We went in and looked at the files
and what's in there and how we would make the change. There are some idiosyncrasies,
which we will go and fix if you will give us a disk of all of the properties on the County of Maui,
all 66,000 of them. We know there is less than one percent, the 66 ... , 63,000 versus the
4V2 million. My stealth computer guy said, by the way, that is in fact a characteristic of some
things in Maui County. If you'll give those to us we will go and look at them on a computer and
pull them out. Those are the things that the County assessors ought to be in there saying, why
is this? Maybe there's a good reason; maybe there's a very good reason.
So, the whole concept of this, of the acquisition-based tax system is to generate more money
and to put the, and to put the responsibility on the newer buyer of a home, somebody who has
just bought something. Says, well gee whiz, you know, I'm a young buyer, I'm a, this is no
good. But gee you've just set the price at exactly what you paid for it. Your assessment
equals your assessment. Why would that be a bad thing? Now that's the bad news though;
the good news is guarantee it goes up four percent. You know Proposition 13 went out and
re-voted. even with all of its flaws and they are considerable. in 1996. And you know what
happened? It was voted two-to-one again; the people love it.
I lived there from 1961 until and the year 2000, before, during and after Proposition 13. And
the arguments that are raised frankly are not what the people say. The constituency that you
all have in your home districts I think if you go out and explain this, they gotta say this is a
good deal. You mean, I will never go up more than four percent?
And by the way, if the CPI [sic] only goes up three and a half percent than that's all it goes up,
yep. And the County doesn't get hurt, hurt -- this is the big deal -- if there is an economic
catastrophe.
So, I would submit to you this document. I would love to have discussions and further
thoughts, anything that you can bring in. This is not a one person or a one group; there is an
enormous amount of thought that's come in from a lot of different people.
, had an occasion recently to talk to a man who owns a major real estate company, and I said,
you know, one of my objectives is not to destroy the real estate industry on the island of Maui
or the County of Maui, and he said, it won't, He said, the only people that will be hurt by an
acquisition-based system -- now this is an owner of a real estate company -- he said, are the
speculators. And he said, as far as I'm concerned, we don't need them in our economy and if
they go away 1think that would be wonderful.
So, I, I thank you very much, I particularly thank you for, you know, giving me the opportunity
to, to present this information to people here and you know the people of Maui on television. I
assume we're still doing our thing.
And specifically, I thank all of you for listening to us again and again and, and being so
cooperative. I mean this could get to be, you know, screaming and hollering and fighting back
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and forth and it has never been that way, not once in all that we
have gone through, and I
really appreciate that, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Fisher, for explaining
COMET's recommendation and
draft proposal. Members, the Chair is well aware of the time -- its
been a long morning -- and
therefore, I've asked Mr. Nishiki to take into consideration wheth
er or not for this afternoon
there may be some time left for us to continue a bit more today's
agenda.
So, I'll ask Mr. Nishiki, as Cha,irman of our Planning and Land
Use Committee, if there's a
possibility for us to consider a recess to a later date this
afternoon and continue the
Committee's agenda as was posted today. Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This
item that will we have, at the latest,
will probably end around three o'clock. So, I don't anticipate
any problems today on the
agenda.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Nishiki.
Members, hearing comments from
Mr. Nishiki, Chair of our other standing Committee, is there a proble
m to maintain quorum for
us to continue this afternoon? And the Chair is looking at a period
between 3:00 to 4:30, and
adjourning regardless of where we are at 4:30, and if need to be,
deferral of the items since I
have made a commitment to continue the discussion on the subjec
t.
I also have next month, our November night meeting, scheduled
to continue discussions of
real property. Is there any concern regarding your schedules, Memb
ers, to be able to make it
up till 4:30? Yes, I understand. Okay. Before we then recess
this morning's portion, we do
have people that have signed up to testify on other topics, and one
of the gentlemen that has
waited patiently... thank you very much, Mr. Fisher, and I hope,
are you able to join us at 3:00
p.m.?
MR. FISHER: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Fisher. Again, Memb
ers, one of the gentlemen that
,
has waited very patiently, one of our long time residents, Mr. Alvin
Soares if you'd like to give
your testimony. We ask that you share your comments; thank
you very much for your
patience.
MR. SOARES: Excuse me, I don't want to burden you folks becau
se-CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Don't worry about it.
MR. SOARES: --I'm causing you indigestion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No problem.
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MR. SOARES:
Anyway, ... (inaudible) ...we've
been
considered
with
the
group ... (inaudible) ...discussion ... (inaudible) ... elevator.
... (inaudible). . .
WE
anyway... (inaudible) ... Chair Hokama and Council, good morning,
good afternoon and aloha
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. SOARES: My name is Alvin Soares; I live in Wailuku Heigh
ts. By the way, I'm Alvin Soares nc
Elmer Cravalho and ... (inaudible) .. .that's a joke. . .. (inaudible).
.. I'm not the only propert
owner in the old Wailuku Heights subdivision, but there's a large
increase in our property ta)\
there's several. The people I spoke to are very concerned and
really don't know what to d,
about it. Really.
Real property tax increased 58 percent over last year, 58 perce
nt, and this is not right
... (inaudible) ...objective ... (inaudible) ... And I don't want, I'm
not insulting you folks, okay
as I go through this.
When we built our current modest home compared to the nume
rous custom-made home~
around us, and they're still coming up ... (inaudible) ... there have
been several sales of theSE
so-called custom-homes now you can, you know why, you can figure
it out what the, what it'E
doing to our property tax.
Judging from the many who have testified, there have been a lot
of good ideas. Surely, you
may have picked up on those worth considering, maybe Mr.
Fisher. We go through this
system of testifying ... (inaudible) ... nothing to show -- that's debat
able, I know -- except that
we have the opportunity to say something.
I'm sure that there are others like me who have been involv
ed ... (inaudible) .. .low key .
. . . (inaudible) ... can ... (inaudible) ... place to live in. We all need
to work together. We need
you to make this tax system right. The system needs fixing. Thank
you and aloha and no
questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, we'll honor Mr. Soares request
of no questions, but thank you very
much, Mr. Soares, for your presence and your patience and testim
ony this morning. Is there
anyone else that would like to give comment this morning? Pleas
e come forward.
MS. KARPOVICH: Good morning and I promise to bring,
to make this brief. My name is
Ginny Karpovich, and again thank you all for listening. I'm that lucky
person whose taxes went
from $400 to 10,000 because of, you know, the sales around me
and around my property. All
my husband did and I did was buy a piece of property, which was
full of 40 abandoned cars,
tires, marijuana plants. We, all we did was to make it into a botan
ical garden, plant native
plants, clean it up and that's what we get.
We do plan to build; we have family on the Big Island. They're
in their 90s; we want to bring
them over. Well, we're forced to build now because next year
when the property that
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Mr. Vandermiens(?) across the street. .. (inaudible) ... in the same area sells for 4.5 million, my
taxes will be 28,000, 28, 000.
Now, I'm one person and it's sort of, if you go from one end of the North Shore to the other on
the ocean, you know, that has been very consistent that every year those go up, up, up, except
of course the two ocean front properties that A&B owns that are now Mr. Spencer's properties,
which were the acre-and-a-half that were evaluated 42,000 this year. Now my property is
18,000, theirs is same designation in County plan, same everything.
Theirs is 42,000 and Mama's Fish House on the other end -- and I love Mama's Fish
House -- which they have a half acre of oceanfront and it's 500,000. So, from one end of the
North Shore to the other you find all these inequities; this is just a few. But I'm telling you we
are holding, the few of us are holding our finger in the dam and you folks haven't begun to see
what's going to happen next year.
Because when our property is assessed at 1.2 million and now the properties in the interior in
the North Shore are now the same. Part of it is because of, of misuse, you know, where, you
know, there's six decks on a 12,000 square foot, single-family residential lot, but when you go
to sell that property the person buying looks at the revenue, and says, yeah, it's worth
1.2 million. I'm making 60,000 a year off this property.
But because there is no enforcement we need to look at what's going to work, the only thing
that will work is acquisition-based, it's the only thing. Next year, those interior lots that are
1.2 million, those people; those mostly retired in my neighborhood, old plantation people are
going to be coming to you saying my taxes are 10,000 a year.
And so, I think it's, it's quite obvious that we need to go where our COMET leaders are taking
us, and we hope that you will assist them in this journey very quickly. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Ms. Karpovich. I don't have a sheet so if you can
assist us with Signing a form and if you have filed a form, I'm sorry that I've misplaced it, but
thank you for your comments this, this afternoon .
. • •END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY• •.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, thank you very much. Hearing Mr. Nishiki's comments, the Chair
is planning to recess this day's meeting till 3:00 p.m. Is there any objections or concerns that
the Chair needs to be aware of?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER __ : No objection.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hearing none, the formal portion of testimony is closed. From this point
forward, we shall stand in recess until 3"00 p.m. this afternoon, meeting back here in the
chambers. This Committee is in recess ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

12:16 p.m.

.. .(CHANGE TAPE) . ..

RECONVENE:

3:11 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. . (gavel). " We shall reconvene the Budget and Finance Committee meeting
for the 1ih of October 2004. Before we continue the work on the Committee's agenda for
today, again, I thank Mr. Nishiki for providing additional time for the Committee to use this
afternoon.
Members, when we left off at midday, we were still the item of 22(3) which is under the real
property tax program, subsection real property valuation. Again before conclusion of the
morning session, Mr. Tony Fisher did provide comment as well as handed out written
considerations of draft language for a proposal in regards to the real property tax program.
At this time, I will ask the Members of the Committee if they have questions for Mr. Fisher who
has made himself available to continue to participate with us. And so, I will start with the
opposite end of the chambers now. Ms. Tavares, any questions for Mr. Fisher at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you not so much a question at this point but certainly
a debt of gratitude for the work you've done on this issue. And I think that it's wonderful that
members of our community feel so committed to our community that they actually do
something about it besides just talk about it, or actually do some work and some research and
present a proposal.
I think this is really wonderful and it's, what makes us so special, I guess, that we have a lot of
people in our community willing to do that. And I know this was a lot of work, Mr. Fisher, and I
really appreciate the work that you have done on this proposal.
Mr. Chairman, I just would .. .I don't really have any questions right at this pOint in time, but I
was going to request that, if it were agreeable with you and the Committee, that we have his
proposal put in our format of, not Ramseyered version but at least a version that we're used to
reading the language that would be easily put into our County Code should we do so. Or that
it would be in, in a Ramseyered version in replacing whatever section is appropriate in our
current code, and I don't know which one is appropriate to do at this time but at least
something for our discussion points.
I know some of the words in here are words that we don't normally use or like I'm not familiar
with but, and even the form and stuff like that it might be easier for, well, I know it will be
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easier for me. I won't speak for anybody else, so easier for me if it were in the same sort of
format so that we could get through.
MR. FISHER: I think that's a very good suggestion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. In this, in this section where you're talking about the full cash,
full-cash value base which is the assessment.
MR. FISHER: Which page are you on?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The first page of your, it says Section Two, well in A you mentioned
the full-cash value; in B it starts with full-cash value base. So, when you're saying full cash
value you mean that the it's the sale price at the time the thing is sold?
MR. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And then there would be a program to look at a certain point in time,
going backwards for ones that haven't been sold and established like a baseline assessed
value?
MR. FISHER: Which again would be the full-cash value. I decided a long time ago just so that it
would not be confused with any other-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. FISHER: --taxing system to call it an acquisition based.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. FISHER: It was kind of unique if you've read the papers recently there are a lot of people around
the County of Maui who've picked up the term acquisition based-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. FISHER: --and so foil-cash value is acquisition-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Acquisition.
MR. FISHER: --based, same, they are

~ynonymous.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. And I think in, also in your Section C as you go down there,
you have some exemptions for newly construction, newly constructed, and I really appreciate
that the construction or addition of any active solar energy system is included in there or ones
for fire protection.
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And perhaps one of the things we would be expanding is expanding in the energy,
renewable-energy portion, so that would mean more than just solar energy systems, 'cause
there are some other types of systems that are ... (inaudible) ...
MR. FISHER: What I, what I did here was merely to say, this is an area that needs-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. FISHER: --expanding or contracting, but lets put the idea in there-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's great.
MR. FISHER: --and let you people put the idiosyncrasies in that would-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. FISHER: --be unique to Maui County.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you very much for that, Mr. Fisher.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Tavares and Members, the Chair will request Committee
staff to work with Corporation Counsel in using Mr. Fisher's draft proposal and place it in a
format that Council uses for consideration of an ordinance proposal. Mr. Pontanilla, questions
or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. First of all, thank you, Tony, for-MR. FISHER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --presenting your ideas to this body. Just a point of clarification,
when we talk about acquisition-based property tax system. For instance, if there's a
subdivision that is considered an affordable subdivision where 50 percent of the homes are at
a certain level and the other 50 percent at a higher level. Based on what I heard this morning
is that if we should go into the acquisition-based property tax system that the affordable homes
will be taxed a certain level and the market homes will be taxed as a different level. Am I
right?
MR. FISHER: If, if you're indicating that the people WOUld, who would buy those homes would be
paying different prices for them the answer is absolutely. If you're saying-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. FISHER: --they're going to sell 30 homes, half of them that are 100, and half of them at 200, the
answer is yes. If you're saying we're going to sell them all at a 100 although people, it, it, I
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think what the answer has to be, yes. That whatever people pay, whatever is in the closing
.
paperwork that goes through the County, whatever that number is what it would be.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. FISHER: So affordable housing would have a financial advantage from a taxation standpoint-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
MR. FISHER: --over the non-affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right. Thank you, thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Tony, I don't know if you went this far and, and whether in your compiling of
this graph here you mentioned to us that we would be able to generate close to $15 million-MR. FISHER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: --based on your proposal.
MR. FISHER: Fifteen to 97 to be exact but again-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Was that a low-ball 15 million based on actual sales?
MR. FISHER: No. That is the number.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: That is?
MR. FISHER: We put them through a computer system that then made all of the adjustments-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. FISHER: --and in theory that is an exact number.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Because I think that all of us have heard that for many of us, that really
do intend to live in a home that we bought, that our property, as we've heard today, the amount
of percentage that it has risen is just astronomical. And, and, a'nd it seems like it's continuing
in this direction with what The Maui News has written and you have stated today. Average
home in Maui is now 700,OOO-plus.
My question to you is, if we look at your proposal was there going to be a freeze on property
taxes for those of us that choose to live in our homes until we sell them? That is the only time
when our tax would rise?
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MR. FISHER: That -- excuse me --- that's a basic and fundamental idea of this system-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Uh-huh.
MR. FISHER: --that whatever you start with and I have given you a way to start. There have been
two or three other suggestions made since. But the, the idea is that wherever it starts, let's
assume your house is 10 years, you bought it 10 years ago and we decide to freeze it either
now with its present-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
MR. FISHER: --or with something two years ago as a rollback concept. That is not in here, rollback
is not in here.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. FISHER: Is it a consideration? Absolutely. And we say, okay, Wayne, your house is now worth
$800,000. Then it will go up no more than four percent per year. Now next year if the
consumer price index goes up five percent, it will go up four percent. If it goes up two percent
then it will go up two percent. But it will never exceed the ceiling. I've used the term a couple
of times of a ceiling and a floor, and it means that that's the range that it can go up.
There were a number of people today that talked about the fact that their houses, their taxes
went up 300 percent, 500 percent and that kind of thing. That's the killer part of taxing
people's property, and so we just say, let's put a ceiling on it. That answer your question?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes. Finally, in the work that you've done have you ever had any discussion
with members of the this Administration to see if they thought that this was doable?
MR. FISHER: Other than-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And I'm just curious.
MR. FISHER: --other than what we have discussed here you have been here when Keith was here a
couple of times.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
MR. FISHER: Certainly we have talked from time-to-time about getting the data. The first thing and
you heard me say this more than once. Before we could proceed anywhere we had to find out
whether it was Tony Baloney or Tony Fisher. And if this had not occurred, if this had come
out, it's a push, it's a wash, the statement that was made by the Administration here. Then it
doesn't make any sense to go any further.

c:c:
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So, this is step one to try as best we can to say, yes, it looks like there is a considerable
amount of additional revenue that can be accomplished, and we had a meeting last week with
Councilman Hokama and Members and we talked about much as we did this morning. That
should be the beginning of a dialogue, the beginning of a dialogue.
And I think we now can say, gee, it looks like it's a very potentially profitable approach for the
County of MauL Didn't know that six months ago and they gave me that big stack of paper and
actually on a disk. We printed it out. And, and then to go and look and see what that really
said and prove that it is a very doable thing. It looks like it's correct. Intuitively, I knew it was
true but I can't sit here and say, gee because I say so it's true. That's not going to cut it.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Now and, and, and finally you did get as much data as was needed, so that
what you brought forward to us today is pretty thorough?
MR. FISHER: Yes, sir. We got exactly what we had asked for, not quite in the form we wanted it, but
it took a matter of less than five minutes to restructure it-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. FISHER: --and that's a good point. I again thank the Real Property Tax people and the Finance
Division for providing that information.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Whether they're cooperating with you. Because the last, the last time-MR. FISHER: ... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: --we had a discussion you were quite frustrated.
MR. FISHER: But-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: --but I'm thankful that now we're looking towards a win/win situation.
MR. FISHER: It's kind of like a clutch point on a, on a flywheel ... (inaudible). .. There's only, it only
happens once a year that everything gets redone and as it turned out what we got in July was·
as of June 30. Had we gotten it in February, as an example, it would have been a year, it
would have been three years old rather than two years old. So, in some ways it was better to
get the complete amount.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. FISHER: Thank you, Wayne.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.

r::a
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman .... (inaudible) ... Tony and thank you also for
your work. Regarding one of the issues that you had regarding the assessments, I guess,
looking at the document you had a disagreement with somebody in the Finance Department
who stated that the assessments would catch up over time and will reach a point where some
of the assessments are greater than the sale price... (inaudible) ...
MR. FISHER: That is a true statement.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm just, I'm still trying to find clarity or a better understanding of how
you came up with your own assessment, I guess, in disagreeing with that remark from the
Finance Department person.
MR. FISHER: Okay. we, we took the assess ... , all of the assessments data that's in here and in all
of those, 100 percent provided by the County. We did not touch any of the assessments.
What we did was to take whatever the assessment data was on the date that it sold and then
increased it by virtue of the Board of Realtors' number. Went up 16 percent or whatever it is,
from year to year to year to year over a five-year period.
Did some of them catch up? Yep. Some of them did catch up, but for every one that caught
up there was 98 of them that didn't catch up or 99 of them. And we think that's an anomaly.
I made the suggestion this morning that if you'll give me all 66,000 piece, pieces of property,
current assessment data or access to it we can then go and find out why there are these
anomalies. We know the anomalies are there.
One of them was talked about this morning about the 63,000 for an acre versus 4V2 million for
four acres or whatever the situation was. There are some of those; we know that 99 percent of
this is very simple. In other words, a little bit similar to what you were talking about with the
circuit breaker where there is most of the people are honest, most of everything works fine,
et cetera, but there are always these little glitches, I call them, just for the sake of discussion.
We need to go and look at those. My personal thought is we need to do is get them out of
there, give them to the assessors and say, why is this, why is the assessment higher than what
is absolutely?
Now, I have a neighbor who has a, who rents his place out; this is a block away. And he's
rented it to some younger people and where our, the houses in general in my neighborhood
are relatively well kept up, his is not. ,Now I know that when he got his little card his taxes went
up; I also know that the value of his property went down.
Okay. If I were he I would go and say, gee, why are you charging me percent more or
whatever that number might be when in fact the value of my property has gone down. So yes,
property values are gonna go up; assessments will go up but not as fast but in some cases
they will ... (inaudible) ... that should be the job of the assessor to make the determination and
then say, this isn't really anomaly, an anomaly; it is because and come up with some, whatever
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the reason might be. And there may be some perfectly justifiable reason for it happening. I
don't know what it is but I know that there is a, about one percent of these, you look at them
and we, we went through every one of them on a piece of paper. That, I don't mean we, okay,
what about that one 12,000 times but we went down and said, this doesn't make any sense.
So, I think that we need to go and take a look at that. But I, I think that's a task for the
department and one that will probably result in either, yup, that's the way it should be, or gee,
this is just plain wrong, we ,need to fix it.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, your biggest, doing a guesstimation if you will, you think there's a
lot of these anomalies out there.
MR. FISHER: Yeah. we've left them in this work, and we've left them in the paperwork. I did not
take one single out. The last time we took a quick look at some of the data we did in fact kind
of take the fringe stuff out, just to see whether the, the gross number was correct. But in this
particular case I, I, we left them all in there. I wanted to make sure that I could say you gave
us 12,000; we gave you back 12,000-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. FISHER: --summarized to be sure but, 'cause I didn't really think you wanted a stack of paper
like that you would have to go through. Although it is there by the way.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman thank you. Mr. Fisher, thank you very much. This kind of
like really helps to bring things to perspective, especially for me. And it's really encouraging to
see your bottom line, with 15 million-plus, because there is a whole new category that we have
not yet addressed. And that is those subdivisions that still do not have TMKs on them, so
they're not being taxed. So, that provides an incredible encouragement in being able to look at
now potential revenue-generating sources. So, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I echo the sentiments of everybody else, and you and I have been
dialoguing for a while on this. I, I have some questions in, I believe, it is on one, two, three,
four, five, six, it's right after the table where it says, Maui County acquisition-based property tax
system.
In Section 2, though just of what you're talking about there is the full-cash value but in the very
last sentence it's just, it's talking after about the people of age 55 years and older. The, and
the last sentence says, for purposes of this section, a two-dwelling unit shall be considered as
two separate single-family dwellings.
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Can you kind of give me the rationale for that particular reading in the context in which it's
being offered? Because I was having trouble kind of relating that, going, well I'm not sure how
it.
MR. FISHER: There are, some of this information, as I have explained before, came out of
Proposition 13.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. FISHER: All right. Did the good, I said to somebody this morning there's good stuff in Prop 13
and there's bad stuff in Prop 13. We kept all the good stuff, tried to fix the bad stuff and if it
was not fixable we left it out.
One of the things was that California has an enormous amount of duplexes. I mean tens of
thousands of duplexes, it's a very common building. There are not a lot of duplexes on a
percentage basis as far as residential here. Therefore, they had put in that document the
statement that for purposes of this a two-dwelling unit shall be considered two separate
single-family dwellings. And that was just a statement that was in there.
Is it necessary? Not necessary, you know, I don't care. It's, it's a minor point if the County
should say, gee, that really doesn't pertain enough here to make any difference, take it out, I
have absolutely no disagreement with that whatsoever.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah and it's, you know, I kind of understand now where this is
coming from, but because when I tried, when I just reading through. When I got to that one
sentence I thought, well, I wasn't sure how it related to the other things that we're looking at in
this particular section which would be the real property tax and-MR. FISHER: Uh-uh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
particular section.

--I wasn't sure what the rationale was for including it in this

MR. FISHER: 'Cause that's where it was in theirs and, and one of the things that I, that I tried to do
was to say, if there is something which seems to pertain to the County of Maui, which passed
the Supreme Court of the United States, gee, maybe that's just a good thing to leave in there.
And it, you know because if, if an attorney comes up and says, you can't have that in there.
Well, that particular thing, fella, went all the way to the Supreme Court and they said it was
okay. So at least, we have some, some background on it.
I'm not sure, when I put that in there I thought, gosh, I think you can count the pure duplexes
the way they are in California. I was born in Washington D.C. and we had things called row
houses, you know, where the whole block was all one right after the other. Well, you put row
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house in here because it had something to do with that, it would mean absolutely nothing.
There isn't a row house in the County of Maui, is there? I don't think so ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think some of them are referred to us as town homes or that kind
of concept. And we do have a few side by side in specific developments.
MR. FISHER: Well, duplexes yes I do ... (inaudible) ... but I mean they are on a percentage basis tiny
as compared to what they are in California.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and maybe, Mr. Chair, what might be when we're going
through or when staff is going through and Corporation Counsel is going through this. Maybe
something that's more relevant to Maui County like our, a multi-family dwelling, because
there's, we have a lot of generations that live under one roof-MR. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --and that may be something that we would want to include in that.
The second question I have is and, and I'm pretty sure I understand your rationale what's in
Section B right below that. Where it says, and a~ain it's in the last sentence, for properties not
purchased during the July 1st, 2001 to June 30t 2004 period assessment on July 1st, 2004,
June 30th to 2005 property tax statement shall be the assessed value and shall thereafter be
subject to this four percent increase/decrease of this paragraph. I understand why you're
putting that in, but I believe you answered earlier that this particular provision didn't really
include the rollback provision.
MR. FISHER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And so in that-MR. FISHER: I put subset in there.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --section. Yeah. I WOUld, would say just from my personal
viewpoint and from some of the testimony that was given today maybe work with staff to
include some kind of language that would show us what the impact would be on some type of,
of a rollback maybe like a one percent rollback, two percent, something in that area. And then
a specified number of years, because I think this is the section where it might be able to be
addressed.
MR. FISHER: Yep. See, one of the things that I commented on this morning was that there's
$15 million here. Maybe we take $71h million of that and use it to help in a rollback kind of an
environment and use the rest for additional projects and so forth rather than using it all to buy
new fire engines to use the example of a little bit ago.
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I don't know. That's, that is a County Council sitting around thing, you know, just exactly how
should we do it? What I had to do was I had to put something in there to say, here's a starting
point. And what I decided to do that from a simplicity standpoint let's, whatever this card is that
you've got, that's got the little number on it that will be it unless you bought it in the last three
years in which case that number will automatically change to the purchase price.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
Property Tax--

And that's why I think we can utilize the information from Real

MR. FISHER: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --to actually have us make a decision then on that particular section
if that's what, you know, would be agreeable and realistic.
The, the last thing and this is something that you might want to consider because nowadays I
notice that in the last two sections, you know where you talk about the transfers and what
constitutes a change of ownership and the family situation. I think you've covered that area
really well. I really applaud you-MR. FISHER: They're married or they're not married; they're divorced; he's ... (inaudible) ... yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --I think you really covered that section very well. But one of the
things that I, just from a practical standpoint, nowadays what people do for either liability or tax
purposes they also do a family trust. And that's the only thing that I didn't see included within
this language is to allow for the family trust option.
And sometimes, where you have joint family ownership, if it's not done in a trust fund that there
may be and I'm not an attorney, so I don't know what fund that they use. Like joint tenancy
and sometimes there's people that will own property in almost like a stock kind of situation,
limited liability corporation but they're still family members.
So, I don't know if that could be addressed in this particular section, but those are the only two
things that I would maybe encourage exploring and work with Corporation Counsel on potential
language to include in that area, because I think that a lot of times people nowadays, they
have really concerns with liability, a lot of concerns with liability. So, they'll do that so that their
assets can be then passed along to their heirs. So, that would be my only suggestion to
maybe look at that one element or two elements to include in language in that area.
MR. FISHER: In addition to having a stealth computer guy we have a stealth lawyer who has helped
us out with some of these-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That would be wonderful because--
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MR. FISHER: --and I will ask him specifically about how would, because he helped me with some of
this. I think that's a very good question and the County, I think, has to make a determination
because it can cost money to move things. The comment that the gentleman made this
morning about the fact that you can inherit these things and so forth is not really true. Okay.
It actually has to be under a trust kind of a circumstance not under a, well, I willed my thing to
my son and he gets this $5 million piece of property and continues to pay the old. That's not
the way it works; however, if you wanted it to work that way that's a perfectly acceptable thing
with the in so far as taxation is concerned.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I and I know that one of-MR. FISHER: Trust would work extremely well.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that's right and one of the other things, too, that is something that
I'm familiar with but that perhaps our legal people who are really experts in that area. Like the
1031 exchanges, that works really well with some of the boilerplate language that you have in
here. And I think that particularly when you're looking at it maybe we should put language in
there that also sells if it's a 1031 exchange and it's a family situation that, that terminology
could be utilized in here, because I think when you're looking at estate conservation many
times people will, for liability, estate transfer taxes it's generally done within the family and
there's a very good reason for them doing it. It may seem like it's like a more formal or evasion
kind of thing, but it's not done for that purpose at all. It's something that is done to protect the
family assets and the objective, because I used to deal with insurance and estate
conservation. It's basically to conserve the financial holdings and the valuation.
So in those situations, I think that we might be able to include language that would really
protect the assets, but also not make it so that a new valuation basis was established. And
really which would do damage to the inheritance and could really create a lot of other
complications. Because even when you're looking at simple inheritance tax it might have tax
implications if it was now a brand new valuation. But it might be really advantageous to
passing along the property to one's heirs and ... (inaudible) ... when you're looking at including
that kind language within our real property that works with estate conservation. So, I really
thank you.
MR. FISHER: And I think the County Council has got to say, from our standpoint we believe that it
would be advantageous to make it easier for people to pass things on from family to family.
And if you're in Cleveland, as an example, that may make no difference whatsoever; County of
Maui little different. I mean people come here and stay here for mUlti-generations and if that's
an objective then I think we need to go put things in there from a legal standpoint to allow that
to happen more easily. And I, you know, that's not a difficult thing to do.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, I, I really appreciate all the work that you've done, and I know
that I don't mean to even complicate the situation more, because it's kind of a complicated
issue to begin with. But I think that if we can look at language in similar areas when you're
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looking at property exchange and particularly what relates specifically to: from one family
member to another family member or from one person who is retired and then maybe having
to move into a property that would, let's say, from a two-story property into a one-story
property because they're disabled. You know things like that are really important because
you're looking at the quality of life of the individual, but you're not looking to penalize the
person who is really just through circumstances that are outside of their control really being
forced to move into a different kind of property.
MR. FISHER: Which is what that over-55, take your old tax with you, et cetera is all about.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's why I really appreciate the inclusion of that, so I thank you.
MR. FISHER: Yeah. I took Prop 60 and put it into this because it seemed like a very desirable thing
for the County of MauL I think it's, I think it's a very good point of view.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, thank you very, very much for all the work that you've done,
and I appreciate these stealth people that you've worked with and you know I hope one day
their not just stealth people that they'll actually just come forward so that we could also
appreciate some of the work that they've been doing.
MR. FISHER: Yeah. They... (inaudible) ... preferred to remain anonymous and I've said, okay, if
you want to that's okay. If and I'll protect your anonymity. On the other hand, if you don't want
to then that's fine, too. Because this is not a one-person thing; it's COMET with some very
professional people and we appreciate the help.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
MR. FISHER: Ultimately, what's going to happen, hey, this is not Prop 13. If your constituencies
come up and say, Danny -- and we just got back from Molokai as a matter of fact -- Danny, this
is nothing but Prop 13, the answer is absolutely that is untrue.
If it's true than any acquisition-based tax system is Prop 13, you know, a equals b, b equals a
that's fine. But this is four levels down from that. But it has some of the characteristics of it, it
has some of the things in there. The good things we kept, the bad things we either changed or
discarded. And that's, that's really what this is trying to do, it makes your life I hope a whole lot
easier. Raises revenue and puts the onus on the proper people.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. FISHER: I had a friend of mine who called me last week and he said, a week before last, and he
said, Tony, I bought a place for $4.2 million; it was assessed at 400,000. I just got my, my new
assessment in March; he said, it's 600,000. Are you people crazy? He said, why are you
doing that? It doesn't make any sense to do that. And I said, well. He said, if you knew what I
paid in taxes back where I come from because he has two homes, he said, you would be
absolutely flabbergasted.
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So, I think if we can do something that does those two things, increase the revenue and put
the onus on the proper people who can afford it then I think that's great. And if the people who
have lived here on this island for long periods of time get the opportunity to stay in the houses
that they've been in their generation, been in their family for generations, like Bill Tavares, I
think that's wonderful.
I told this group more than once before, I have moved here; I have sold every piece of property
of which was only two; I intend to die here. This is my home forever. I love MauL And I would
like to be able to see a gently increasing property tax based upon an increase in the cost of
living rather than having to say someday, I gotta move because I'm being taxed out. I live in a
pole house, so I may have to go into that one floor thing someday, because I have to go up
and down a lot of stairs. But anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think the Chair would agree with me that there is no way that Maui
County will refuse taking increased tax revenue from people who are willingly trying to give it
us. So, I don't think that it is even an issue. I think we're more than happy to do that if there
are people out there that believe that they owe the taxes and are willing to pay it.
MR. FISHER: I have a, I have a friend in Houston Texas, I told Councilman Hokama this last week.
His house is valued at $400,000 -- that's a medium-priced house here -- and you know what
he pays annually in taxes? $14,000 is what his tax is. Fourteen thousand, city of Houston,
Texas. And if you went and smacked everybody in this County with a $14,000 tax bill for a
$400,000 home, well, we wouldn't have a housing problem anymore because everybody would
leave. But I mean the taxes here, it's not that they are unreasonable, they're just on the wrong
people. And-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Let me ask the department first in regards to Mr. Fisher's
consideration, Finance Department. And I ask you this question because I don't believe I have
heard a response or, or that the department has taken a pOSition regarding the valuation
process that would occur in the use.
So my question is and, and again, you know, we bring this up because the concern has been
on the large variations regarding this valuation project. So, let me ask you the question first:
one, do you agree that the current valuation process is broken, and if you believe so, do you
have comments this afternoon to address what possibly this Committee could consider to fix
that problem? Any response from the department, please.
And before you respond, Mr. Young, let me just say, I say this because it, you know, generally
our community believes that Finance Department would be, through Mr. Okumura's Division,
Real Property, we're supposed to have the experts from the County's point of view and the
County's Government's point of view. And that you are the experienced technicians that deal
with the data, that understand the program well. And that before we come to this type of
consideration that Councilor this Committee should have been presented with possible
concerns and solutions to address those concerns, so that we can legislate properly, we can
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legislate timely before it becomes to a point where do we replace the whole system. So, do
you have a comment for my question this afternoon?
MR. YOUNG: I'll respond first, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, mister, Director Young.
MR. YOUNG: If the question is, do I feel that the current real property tax rate system is broken? I
would have to say that depending upon your definition of what broken is in my opinion I do
agree that there are, there are problems that may exist in the current system. If you want to
argue that the system is broken I would have to say that we would be making a comment on all
real property tax systems that exist throughout the state of Hawaii, because the Maui County
tax system is not very much different from, say, that of Honolulu, the Big Island or Kauai.
I would like to commend Mr. Fisher and the COMET group though for doing the extensive
analysis based on information that we have provided them. And to, and for their efforts to spur
the discussion, so that we can take a look at what is wrong with the current system and what
areas could be improved.
Whether or not revamping to a brand-new system, our Department has been so enthused by
Mr. Fisher's efforts that we are currently undergoing the analysis to further evaluate and digest
what it would mean to the real property tax revenues for the County to further substantiate the
analysis that COMET group has provided.
I think the benefit of this discussion is that the Administration, the Finance Department, Real
Property Tax Division, Mr. Fisher and the members of COMET have a good footing for open
dialogue to continue examining the situation. So, in summation I would say, I don't, I don't feel
as strongly that the system is broken. I think there is problems that need to be addressed, and
I think that this is a very good avenue that we could at least begin to investigate and look at it.
But I'll allow for Mr. Okumura to speak freely on his opinion of the system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Young. Mr. Okumura, comments.
MR. OKUMURA: Mr. Chairman. Yes. You know our system I must admit that, you know, I'm biased.
I've worked with this system for 30 years and I, I feel that it's fair and equitable. I guess it's a
matter, it's a matter of semantics, fair and equitable in a appraisal sense is comparing like
property coming out with the same, about the same value. That's fair and equitable
assessment for appraisal practice.
You know we have available, the Council throughout the years have made available to the
public various circuit breakers, home, increase in home exemptions, et cetera. And although
our primary purpose is to present the Council with assessed value, assessed values reflective
of market. Although we're six months in arrears, we use those sales in the next upcoming
assessment period, so it's, it's in the analysis.
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The circuit breaker percentages could be increased; the home exemption could be increased;
the tax rates for homeowners could be lowered. There's various methods in which these
issues could be addressed in the, during the time which we're assessing Mr. Fisher's proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further comment? You have further comment, Mr. Okumura?
MR. OKUMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. And I think it's important, Members, that we ask
both Mr. Fisher and his group that has presented a draft proposal for, to help drive the
discussion within our County community.
I think though it's important that we deal with those that do the work themselves also. And that·
was a good pOint by Mr. Okumura. Our three sister Counties at this point in time uses the
same system as we do and each County is slightly different. We do know that Kauai has a
different relationship between the community and I would say the department and the Council.
MR. FISHER: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know Mr. Fisher chuckl~d. But again I think as far as the matter of County of
Maui is concerned we've shown to be open to new ideas; we've tried to encourage the sharing
of information. So, let me ask Mr. Fisher then this question, 'cause this is my understanding of
how... 1 went through the ... (inaudible) ... proposal, the draft proposal, Mr. Fisher.
My
understanding, in addition to your comments, is that there is a preference, Committee
members, to provide relief to the long-term residents of Maui County. Would that be accurate?
MR. FISHER: If I might make-CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. FISHER: --broaden it a little bit, it is the person who has owned the property in which he lives for
a longer period of time than the new buyer. We may have residents, as an example, long-time
residents who have recently moved. And you could say, gee, that person has been here for
three generations, but they just decided to go move into a new home somewhere.
So, it's not so much the broader distinction of long-time residents as it is the long-time,
stay-in-the-same-place. I call them in the paperwork that I handed out, the stay-put people.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. FISHER: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. FISHER: And there are stay-put people and there are I-move-all-the-time, as I told you my sister
does. And so the stay-put people in our, and the numbers show this that the assessments and
the property values to close when you get out to 15, 20, 30 years; whereas, the newer buyers
for the first two, three, four, five years they're going the other way. That to me says, that's not
fair and equitable. They all ought to be treated approximately the same.
Now, that would also mean that if the person has bought a home, 20, 30 years ago -- and this
is occurring -- and the same thing occurs for the new buyer then that's fair and equitable, that's
reasonable. And so that's why we did it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, and, and I appreciate your clarification on that point. And I think one other
question is then the Committee will face eventually, Members, not this afternoon, is on that
premise, is that reasonable, is it fair is it rationale to base the new, if we move to a new
program on that premise?
And I, I just present that as a question. I don't expect an answer this afternoon. But again I
appreciate some of the things that I would you to also ~consider based on earlier testimony
about the Second Coming of the Vikings and those groups of descriptions. Well, if the premise
then is for the long-term, stay-put person, okay, there's also the situations, that we know
exists, where under. .. (CHANGE TAPE) ... Fisher and his group are regarding going back to
the 2001 to 2004, for the full-cash value consideration and some of the other adjustments after
that 2004 date.
There's also our local people that are buying now at the acquisition price. And so, you know,
you know there's maybe a long-time, stay-put resident that's been in an apartment scrimping
and saving and finally in 2005, they can buy that home. And you know we're going to need to
work on, on what will be the reasonable tax according to the draft proposal.
And we, if we continue to use all of these as presented today are we really helping our young
new home buyers who's family has been here 100 years, 10 generations? Again, I don't
expect an answer today.
I am posing questions for us to think about, to have people from COMET to think about, for our
Finance Department to think about. Also, you know you guys already are well aware of my
balloon illustration: when I inflate the balloon and we squeeze it to give relief at one end a
bulge appears on another end. And whether or not that bubble effect will impact what property
tax category. Under the proposal there is some advantages, increased revenue, okay, but is it
also a consideration that we should also look at other than categories and consider relief
besides homeowners. Because I believe and again I state that why, you know, why one of th~
good things about this proposal from Mr. Fisher is that their pOSition is a new tax system
should not penalize any taxpayer.
MR. FISHER: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So, I'm also considering that as property owners regardless of category is a
taxpayer and that we need to be fair to all those in other categories also. Okay. And one of
the thing$ that I, you know, we haven't discussed much, because it's not normally based that
way, but one thing I want the department and division to think about, I want you, Members, to
think about I want our community think about is, have we come to a point where this County
needs to consider providing tax relief based upon income and if that is another real option for
us to consider? And you going say, what do you mean? I haven't totally worked it out but it's
been asked of me. Is income, should income be considered as part of the equation? I don't
know but one of the considerations is if your household income is less than a $150,000 or
more than $150,000 you will not qualify for certain credits or exemptions. I mean, and again
that's not the magic number, people, I just am using an illustration for you to think about.
Now, maybe we come up with a proposal that says, oh, anything over $200,000 per annual
household income will not qualify for certain credits or exemptions. I don't know, I'm going to
be honest with you, but I bring these items up because I want you to continue to be open to the
pyramid of options that are available. I want Mr. Fisher to have his group think about it. They
may have a great COMET... (inaudible) ... oh, that ain't gonna work with this program. But if it
can work and we can continue to improve the proposal that or the system then isn't what we're
here this afternoon and what we're all about trying to accomplish? I would say the answer is,
yes.
And some of the things that, you know, I'm gonna ask our staff to, to review is that we currently
have, under affordable housing programs, buy-back conditions: ten years anti-speculation.
There's a process of what happens to the property if the current homeowner cannot stay in the
property or home for ten years. But there's also areas at that, that currently that we use
capped increased valuation on permanent and improved, improvements to the property at
seven percent. Now somewhere down the road, a Council made a determination that, that
was a fair annual increase in valuation. Is that still the number? I don't know. We've had from
COMET the, a consideration for discussion at four percent, okay.
So, there's a lot of work to be done, Members, there's a lot more questions to be asked, and I
will again allow the members another round before asking you to take a quick review on
Item 22(5), which is the classification. But it is my intent, Members, and I've already informed
Mr. Fisher, members of COMET that it is my intention to have additional meetings on this
consideration and proposal. I plan to stagger times of the meetings as well as it is my intention
to go out to various regions of the County. Because I think this is a major subject matter that
we need to have as much education information, accurate information shared with as many
people as possible.
"m hoping for the maximum amount of response and comments back from our people whether
they think it's good, bad; they have no opinion; all I care about is a small tax bill or no taxes at
all. Whatever the comment may be I am hoping and "ve informed Mr. Fisher again that we are
going to go back and we're going to ask him to continue and his group to participate with us in
the additional meetings.
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So stating that, Members, I know I've posed questions to all of us and I will do my part as your
Chairman to try and present various options in response to those questions for you to consider'
and share with one another as well as our general community. Ms. Tavares, anything further
on this portion of the agenda at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Just that, you know, when they asked the question about the
system being broken-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --or not. You know it really depends on your pOint of view-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --if it's broken or not. Because does it produce the revenues we
need to run the County of Maui? Yes. So, it's not broken in that sense. But it is broken in the
sense that is, are people being treated fairly? And what, at what cost are we or at what
hardships are we, are, is the system putting upon our citizens and is that fair? And while a
market-value assessment is fair across the board J think that works in a place where there's
not very much market action where you get intermittent things.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, we have it totally upside down. Our situation here on Maui
with the number of properties that are turning over and the number of new properties coming
on board with exorbitant, to me, exorbitant prices. We have to look at ourselves as, you know,
we always think we're unique anyway, so we have to look at it like we are in a unique situation.
We don't know how long the situation will last. It can't go on forever, unabated because we're
limited. We'll fall into the ocean at some pOint. But at the same time, if we have a system in
place that people can live with, all people can live with and say, they feel their contributing the
share they should be contributing I think it's fine.
If it turns out that, that way, that system does not produce enough revenue to run our
government then we have to take another look at it. Now I read, I always read with interest
what Mr. Kalapa, Lowell Kalapa has to say in his articles about taxes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But in the last one I think was yesterday or the other day, the
column he wrote about some Counties and I'm sure he's talking about Maui County, you know, .
increasing homeowner's exemptions and things like that as a way to give tax relief or provide
tax relief while not looking at reducing government expenditure, I think was his message.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right, last week Thursday.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Last week Thursday, yeah. I've been away, so the papers kind of
pi/ed up on me there. You know I think that's, that's also very interesting but I, I do believe it
was an unfair statement to make about us in Maui County, 'cause I do believe we look at our
expenditures very closely and carefully. But at the same token I don't see, I don't see a
recognition that as we grow our government needs to grow too, to keep up with the services
and the demands that our citizens will want and expect and deserve. Because they have been
contributing all these years, why should we stop these services because now the revenue has
gone down?
So, I think it goes kind of hand in hand and like everything else it's a balancing act between the
needs and the wants and what can be delivered. But I think we're going in the right direction,
Mr. Chair, and I really appreciate you bringing this forward today and knowing that we're not
going to solve this problem in a day or two. But it requires much thought and, and much
cooperation. I'm glad that the Finance Department is thinking seriously about this proposal,
looking at it. Mr. Fisher already said with your group also thinking, working with us on it and
providing something for us to actually look at and add to or change or whatever. But at least
it's a starting point and I think we needed a starting point very badly.
You know I'm up for it and I hope the people out there listening or watching can feel that there
is being some progress made. You know I did say one other time that I really don't like to read
the newspaper anymore because of the letters to the editor, and if it were had somebody's,
one person's opinion that we should all resign and turn in our salaries 'cause we don't our jobs
I'd like that person to call me personally. And I'd be happy to show them around and what my
job is.
Anyway, there are a lot of letters like that, in fact there was a letter about the real property tax,
you know, about a person who had bought the condo from somebody else who got the letter
and then now he has the taxes and it was denied or whatever sustained thing, there's more to
that story than appears in the paper. But you know we, you keep seeing all these things, so
it's really difficult unless you're in the trenches yourself to understand what it is that we all go
through with our citizens a lot of times to try to make decisions that we feel are best for our
entire community. And that by no means is an easy job, but we, we try and I think it's
important that people know that we try.
We don't just sit back here and willy-nilly, oh yeah I'll vote for this one. Oh no, I won't vote for
that one. We're not like that, come on. So I, I feel very positive about the direction and I look
forward to more meetings on this and working toward a really even if it's unique, I don't mind
unique, a unique system from Maui County. If it works for our people, it works and we
shouldn't be afraid of implementing something like that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I really do look forward in, you know, working
on our tax system from now until we finally come to a solution. Hopefully, it's going to be
equitable and fair and balanced to everyone here in Maui County. You know, if you don't have
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change things remain the same and when things remain the same, you know, you start going
downhill.
So, I look forward, in, in trying to come out with a better tax system. If it doesn't work then
there's always ways to change. So, with that, Chair, I look forward to more meetings in
regards to our tax. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, Mr. Nishiki.
questions? Thank you. Mr. Mateo?

Thank you.

Mr. Molina, any comments,

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just, you know, reflecting on what Charmaine had said it's so
funny how history kind of repeats itself, because I transmitted to the Committee -- and I think
gave Mr. Fisher a copy of it -- an article that was written in 1990, about this new Proposition 13
and the consideration of the, you know, whole tax measure and it had a very, a very
youthful-looking Joe Souki ad underneath it and I thought, wow, this has been around a long
time. And I know we've talked about other things and I think we've taken up other issues that
are not new, but it's just like the wheels of government it seems and the whole process
sometimes takes a long time.
They think one of the things that derailed a lot of efforts maybe back in that period of time was
the collapse of the real estate bubble, which happened at the late 80s, or was it, I think it was
around '88, '89, things started, you know, they were heating up and then all of a sudden the
real estate bubble burst, and so we had a whole different focus and now people were just
worried about hanging on to what they had.
So, it's interesting though that sometimes when you have these conversations and they seem
repetitive, and I know that poor COMET has really struggled long and hard 'cause I'm sure the
people that were written about in that article while they didn't say it, it was members of
COMET. I think that it's important that we do respond at some point in time and while the real
estate bubble may burst again, it could happen at any time, I really think that now is the time
for us to have this discussion, now is the time for us to move and act. And I know I've been a
critic sometimes of, you know, our own inaction and sometimes my frustration with not moving
fast enough on some things.
But I think, Mr. Chair, it is important that we really recognize the efforts over many, many years
of the people that have been in the trenches, that have on past Councils, which I don't even
know some of the people that served on them. That it's important now, here and now, that
we're having the conversation and that people really recognize that their input is valued, that
their caring and their concern about their fellow citizens, it's valued. And that, yes, we do listen
and eventually, albeit late, we do act.
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So, thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and to the Administration and especially to the members
of COMET and to all the people that send us these little tidbits that all help to make what we
do, maybe not easier but at least it's, it's a more balanced process. And it certainly is
appreciated. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. And again, Members, for those of you that can
recall, you know, since the '60s when the conversion from plantation based or
agriculture-based to the visitor industry, you know, one of the components always been, are
we really supporting the visitor industry or are we really supporting real estate development?
And so from the 60s, we've gone through many cycles of good times with property valuation;
we've gone through bad times. But it's been a cycle that through the four decades, at least,
the 60s through now, we've seen it going up and down more than once.
So I ask you to take into consideration some of the historic information that we will help make
available. For those of us that can remember, remember at one time we had a major
out-migration of local people because of what that one-base economy was not providing
opportunities for our young people to either stay or return to this County.
And I would hope that we can improve that situation dramatically by keeping our people here
should they want to remain here. And so, I look at this as another opportunity for us to find
new ways of maintaining our strength as an economy but to expand it such that it is not
dependent on anyone major leg. And the only way to, for me, to reduce that BOO-pound
gorilla, as it's been called, on our back is to strengthen the other sectors. It's not going to help
us to starve that BOO-pound gorilla. We gonna make, to need to keep ag strong, we're going to
need to beef up our third leg. We've made investments in technology, but I think things as this
if we can get the revenue will help us continue to provide those opportunities for the future.
So, Members of the Committee, it is your Chair's position this afternoon to defer this item for
continued hosting of additional meetings in the near future, with no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: OK and RC)
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: This item is deferred.

ITEM NO. 22(5):

REAL PROPERTY TAX SYSTEM (REAL PROPERTY CLASSIFICATIONS)
(C.C. No. 04-153)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Fisher, on behalf of the Committee we thank you and members of your
organization for a starting point. Thank you for the hard work and we look forward to your
continued participation with us.
MR. FISHER: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, quickly, I would ask that you take a look at Item 22(5) on
the real property tax system. This is a proposal that I have presented to you, dated October 6,
2004, as it regards to classifications. I have provided you a draft bill entitled: a bill for an
ordinance establishing a real property tax classification for time-shares.
At this point, Members, I, I share with you the information that this consideration it just sets up
a classification within Maui County Code Chapter 3.48. There is at this point, there is, I have
not presented you for any consideration for a rate. But the discussion before that is, should we
have a classification for time-share separate from what in the past we have put together under
hotel and resort?
I bring this up as my, my concern for this area of the property tax program. I am quite
disappointed that people from the time-share industry did not present themselves with
providing us some comment today whether or not they thought it was a good idea or not. I am
hopeful that they will present some comment to this Committee. But at this pOint in time, I
would like to see if there is sufficient support for us to continue the discussion of this item that I
have presented to you. And so I'll ask you, Members, for your initial comments. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I have studied this issue at length and I know you and myself,
Mr. Chair, have visited about this. I was on the time-share task force where we did look at this.
I also made some calls about other revenues: the transient occupancy tax or transient
accommodations tax. There is a report that will eventually come to the Council.
I think that right now that in this point in time, Mr. Chair, because we, we had other things that
actually got in our way of being able to address this issue. I think it was prior to the budget.
What I would like to do is I would like to really move this forward, because I think that creating
the category doesn't necessarily mean that the rate will be different from hotel. But I believe
that it do~s need a separate classification, because depending on what either the State does,
depending on what happens with transient accommodations revenues how they impact us, I
think we have to have that ability to respond.
Right now, Mr. Chair, we do not have the ability to respond. I think this is needed, Members,
from within the time share industry and I don't mean to speak for them, but I believe that they
were a little bit concerned about their own perception of not paying their own fair share. And I
think that while they're not in total agreement that they should pay top dollar, I also think that,
that's the kind of dialogue that needs to take place.
They are not the same as a hotel; they don't operate the same; and I believe that the impacts
that they bring are very great. And they are because of the occupancy, which they've used as
a selling point, it also creates a much higher impact consistently throughout our entire year on
our infrastructure. And I think that this will enable us to move that issue forward. So, I urge
you, Mr. Chair, just as one Member of this particular Committee that we should move this
legislation forward. I think its time has come and I'm ready to move this forward if that's what
you choose today, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Yes. And I agree with Member Johnson. The
bill itself strictly, I guess essentially just creates that classification at-CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --this particular point. And we all are very aware that this particular
issue has been long in coming. And I would be supportive in moving this forward to, to
establish the classification, so the greater discussion can occur. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. I'm surprised no one from the industry
is here. And if for that simple reason I think we should move ahead and maybe it will generate
some interest from them to get their input. Because I think it's important we at least have the
discussion, and we've heard from many people in the community about the impacts this
industry is having on Maui County,both the pros and the cons. So, if just for that simple
reason, you know, look at the, considering creating a separate category and get these people
out here to have further input and manao with the Council. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I think we were all ready to move one out at our last budget session only to be
told by our Corporation Counsel that we didn't have the necessary time, and, and
Administration couldn't initiate it, so time has come and we should move.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I agree with my colleagues that, you know, first of all, the time
share is not like a hotel and by creating a category for time share itself it'll of course bring up
some good discussions, so I look forward. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you for bringing this forward, as Mr. Nishiki said, we
were stymied at the budget time-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and the time share people probably aren't going to come out until
they see some numbers attached to it, so lets just move this forward so we can take the next
step. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Before I make my recommendation, Finance Department, any
comments you wish to share this afternoon with the Members on this consideration?
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Only that the Finance Department and the Administration is in
support of your efforts and the Council's consideration of adding this new class to the real
property tax classifications. And we look forward to providing any further resource that the
Council may need. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Thank you.
recommendation?

Corporation Counsel, any comments prior to the Chair's

MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: No comments at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, upon hearing comments from you as well as the
department it is your Chair's recommendation to move forwqrd to Council a bill for an
ordinance establishing a real property tax classification for time shares as attached to a
correspondence dated October 6th , 2004, from your Budget Chair to Members of this
Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. Tavares-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --seconded by Ms. Johnson. Discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair. Just one small note is that I notice the one in our binder
has not been signed off yet. Will we have a signed-off version by the first reading?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Let me ask Ms. Koller, please, for comment.
MS. KOLLER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is a draft. We will send it to Corporation Counsel-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. KOLLER: --for sign off. We may want to check with her and see if she has any comments now.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Ms. Villarosa, do you see any problem with signing off on this, this
proposed bill at this time?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, comments, please.
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MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: I have no comments at this time. This, when this circulates amongst our
office it's circulated through several people so-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: --they may have additional comments
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Nothing substantive now, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, the Chair again will ask for any further discussion on the motion
before us. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. Just one question for the department.
For the record, time shares are, their tax rate is the same as hotels, which is again, what $8
per thousand? ... (inaudible) ... Mr. Okumura, the same as the hotel anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 'think it's 8.93. Let me check with staff, Mr. Molina.
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Koller.
MS. KOLLER: It's $8.30.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Eight dollars and thirty cents.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Eight thirty, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. And I just wanted that, I guess, made known to the public
for those who may be watching, but I can guarantee you if there is consideration for time
shares paying a higher rate, I'm sure we will see more people from the industry here
expressing their, you know, support or nonsupport for it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And before I ask for the vote I will just share for the viewing audience that time
shares currently do pay $8.30 under the hotel and resort classification, so they are paying
taxes. The consideration again will be if that is a fair rate for that, this specific area of real
property use. Ms. Tavares, I saw your hand.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Just one other note to follow up on that. When we're talking
about what the tax rate is that they're paying we should also point out that they are not paying
a transient accommodation tax, which every other hotel is paying per room night. There so
that that's where the inequity is coming in here with the time shares.
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They do not pay the TAT; they pay a small percentage of something called an occupancy tax;
which is based; I think, I heard, on the maintenance fee for these places, which amounts to a
pittance of money compared to what the transient accommodation tax pays which every other
hotel pays. So, a hotel room transient accommodation tax is not paid by the people who have
time shares even though those time shares are rented out just like hotel rooms.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further discussion. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just because I was on the time-share task force I just want to
point out there is a circumstance under which they do pay TAT. And that is if that person puts
that room into, or let's say group of people rent out that room as a hotel and they're not
occupying it themselves then they don't utilize that actual rate. But I asked, who's tracking it?
I asked how it's paid.
We do get some revenue generated from that. They do pay that, the formula that
Councilmember Tavares referred to. They do pay based on a annualized maintenance fee.
And it's 50 percent, I believe, of whatever the daily maintenance fee is and then it's a similar
percentage. But it is, as Ms. Tavares pOints out, a drop in the bucket compared to what a hotel
would pay for a similar room rental.
So, the revenues that the State gets, I did confirm and I will get this in writing hopefully by the
next time we take this up, that they do send us some revenues from the State, albeit a really,
really small amount in comparison to what a hotel would be paying and transmitting. So, those
revenue loses through the transient occupancy tax and through the loss of TAT, which they're
not paying is tremendous.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comment. Any further discussion on the motion before you
this afternoon, Members? Hearing none, all in favor of the motion say "aye". Opposed, say
"no".

VOTE:

AYES:

Council members Johnson, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Nishiki, and Chair Hokama.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Carroll and Kane.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of bill.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
Motion is carried with two excused, Mr. Kane and Mr. Carroll.
announcements, Members?
ITEM NO. 22(4):

REAL PROPERTY TAX SYSTEM

Any

(ENFORCEMENT OF THE REAL PROPERTY

TAX ORDINANCE) (C.C. No. 04-152)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With no further objections, also, the Chair wi" be deferring discussion on
today, on agenda Item 22(4), which is the enforcement portion of the real property tax system.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:
ITEM NO. 22(5):

(excused: OK and RC)

DEFER - NO DISCUSSION.
REAL PROPERTY TAX SYSTEM

(REAL PROPERTY CLASSIFICATIONS)

(C.C. No. 04-153)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair wi" bring that subject up in another meeting. But, thank you for your
participation. I believe we've worked very hard today and we've made some-MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --good progress as we" as learned some information regarding the proposal from
COMET. Yes, Tamara?
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair, just for c1arification--on this last item regarding the time share, was the
intention to file this matter at this point in time? Because the rates would be discussed during
the annual budget session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it appropriate to file the communication, Tamara? Members, housekeeping--I
need a motion to file the communication on this matter, which is 04-151.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Moved.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Motion from Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Johnson to file County
Communication 04-151. Discussion? Hearing none, a" in favor say "aye". Opposed, say "no".
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VOTE:

AYES:

Council members Johnson, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Nishiki, and Chair Hokama.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Pontanilla,

Council members Carroll and Kane.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FILING of communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes. . .. (inaudible) ... announcements? Hearing none, thank you very
much, Members. This meeting is adjourned ... . (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 4:30 p.m.
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~

Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:041 012

Transcribed by: Ann Freitas

-

7~

-

CERTIFICATE

I, Jan M. Inouye-Ogata, hereby certify that the foregoing represents to the best of
my ability, a true and correct transcript of the proceedings. I further certify that I am not in any
way concerned with the cause.
DATED this 10th day of November, 2004, in Kahului, Hawaii.

